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Chapter I

WHAT THEOSOPHY IS

"There is a school of philosophy still in existence  of which modern culture
has lost sight." In these words Mr. A.P. Sinnett be gan his book, _The
Occult World_, the first popular exposition of Theo sophy, published thirty
years ago. [Namely in 1881.] During the years that have passed since then,
many thousands have learned wisdom in that school, yet to the majority its
teachings are still unknown, and they can give only  the vaguest of replies
to the query, "What is Theosophy?"

Two books already exist which answer that question:  Mr. Sinnett's _Esoteric
Buddhism_ and Dr. Besant's _The Ancient Wisdom_. I have no thought of
entering into competition with those standard works ; what I desire is to
present a statement, as clear and simple as I can m ake it, which may be
regarded as introductory to them.

We often speak of Theosophy as not in itself a reli gion, but the truth
which lies behind all religions alike. That is so; yet, from another point
of view, we may surely say that it is at once a phi losophy, a religion and
a science. It is a philosophy, because it puts plai nly before us an
explanation of the scheme of evolution of both the souls and the bodies
contained in our solar system. It is a religion in so far as, having shown
us the course of ordinary evolution, it also puts b efore us and advises a
method of shortening that course, so that by consci ous effort we may
progress more directly towards the goal. It is a sc ience, because it treats
both these subjects as matters not of theological b elief but of direct
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knowledge obtainable by study and investigation. It  asserts that man has no
need to trust to blind faith, because he has within  him latent powers
which, when aroused, enable him to see and examine for himself, and it
proceeds to prove its case by showing how those pow ers may be awakened. It
is itself a result of the awakening of such powers by men, for the
teachings which it puts before us are founded upon direct observations made
in the past, and rendered possible only by such dev elopment.

As a philosophy, it explains to us that the solar s ystem is a
carefully-ordered mechanism, a manifestation of a m agnificent life, of
which man is but a small part. Nevertheless, it tak es up that small part
which immediately concerns us, and treats it exhaus tively under three
heads--present, past and future.

It deals with the present by describing what man re ally is, as seen by
means of developed faculties. It is customary to sp eak of man as having a
soul. Theosophy, as the result of direct investigat ion, reverses that
dictum, and states that man _is_ a soul, and _has_ a body--in fact several
bodies, which are his vehicles and instruments in v arious worlds. These
worlds are not separate in space; they are simultan eously present with us,
here and now, and can be examined; they are the div isions of the material
side of Nature--different degrees of density in the  aggregation of matter,
as will presently be explained in detail. Man has a n existence in several
of these, but is normally conscious only of the low est, though sometimes in
dreams and trances he has glimpses of some of the o thers. What is called
death is the laying aside of the vehicle belonging to this lowest world,
but the soul or real man in a higher world is no mo re changed or affected
by this than the physical man is changed or affecte d when he removes his
overcoat. All this is a matter, not of speculation,  but of observation and
experiment.

Theosophy has much to tell us of the past history o f man--of how in the
course of evolution he has come to be what he now i s. This also is a matter
of observation, because of the fact that there exis ts an indelible record
of all that has taken place--a sort of memory of Na ture--by examining which
the scenes of earlier evolution may be made to pass  before the eyes of the
investigator as though they were happening at this moment. By thus studying
the past we learn that man is divine in origin and that he has a long
evolution behind him--a double evolution, that of t he life or soul within,
and that of the outer form. We learn, too, that the  life of man as a soul
is of, what to us seems, enormous length, and that what we have been in the
habit of calling his life is in reality only one da y of his real existence.
He has already lived through many such days, and ha s many more of them yet
before him; and if we wish to understand the real l ife and its object, we
must consider it in relation not only to this one d ay of it, which begins
with birth and ends with death, but also to the day s which have gone before
and those which are yet to come.

Of those that are yet to come there is also much to  be said, and on this
subject, too, a great deal of definite information is available. Such
information is obtainable, first, from men who have  already passed much
further along the road of evolution than we, and ha ve consequently direct
experience of it; and, secondly, from inferences dr awn from the obvious
direction of the steps which we see to have been pr eviously taken. The goal
of this particular cycle is in sight, though still far above us but it
would seem that, even when that has been attained, an infinity of progress
still lies before everyone who is willing to undert ake it.

One of the most striking advantages of Theosophy is  that the light which it
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brings to us at once solves many of our problems, c lears away many
difficulties, accounts for the apparent injustices of life, and in all
directions brings order out of seeming chaos. Thus,  while some of its
teaching is based upon the observation of forces wh ose direct working is
somewhat beyond the ken of the ordinary man of the world, if the latter
will accept it as a hypothesis he will very soon co me to see that it must
be a correct one, because it, and it alone, furnish es a coherent and
reasonable explanation of the drama of life which i s being played before
him.

The existence of Perfected Men, and the possibility  of coming into touch
with Them and being taught by Them, are prominent a mong the great new
truths which Theosophy brings to the western world.  Another of them is the
stupendous fact that the world is not drifting blin dly into anarchy, but
that its progress is under the control of a perfect ly organized Hierarchy,
so that final failure even for the tiniest of its u nits is of all
impossibilities the most impossible. A glimpse of t he working of that
Hierarchy inevitably engenders the desire to co-ope rate with it, to serve
under it, in however humble a capacity, and some ti me in the far-distant
future to be worthy to join the outer fringes of it s ranks.

This brings us to that aspect of Theosophy which we  have called religious.
Those who come to know and to understand these thin gs are dissatisfied with
the slow æons of evolution; they yearn to become mo re immediately useful,
and so they demand and obtain knowledge of the shor ter but steeper Path.
There is no possibility of escaping the amount of w ork that has to be done.
It is like carrying a load up a mountain; whether o ne carries it straight
up a steep path or more gradually by a road of gent le slope, precisely the
same number of foot-pounds must be exerted. Therefo re to do the same work
in a small fraction of the time means determined ef fort. It can be done,
however, for it has been done; and those who have d one it agree that it far
more than repays the trouble. The limitations of th e various vehicles are
thereby gradually transcended, and the liberated ma n becomes an intelligent
co-worker in the mighty plan for the evolution of a ll beings.

In its capacity as a religion, too, Theosophy gives  its followers a rule of
life, based not on alleged commands delivered at so me remote period of the
past, but on plain common sense as indicated by obs erved facts. The
attitude of the student of Theosophy towards the ru les which it prescribes
resembles rather that which we adopt to hygienic re gulations than obedience
to religious commandments. We may say, if we wish, that this thing or that
is in accordance with the divine Will, for the divi ne Will is expressed in
what we know as the laws of Nature. Because that Wi ll wisely ordereth all
things, to infringe its laws means to disturb the s mooth working of the
scheme, to hold back for a moment that fragment or tiny part of evolution,
and consequently to bring discomfort upon ourselves  and others. It is for
that reason that the wise man avoids infringing the m--not to escape the
imaginary wrath of some offended deity.

But if from a certain point of view we may think of  Theosophy as a
religion, we must note two great points of differen ce between it and what
is ordinarily called religion in the West. First, i t neither demands belief
from its followers, nor does it even speak of belie f in the sense in which
that word is usually employed. The student of occul t science either _knows_
a thing or suspends his judgment about it; there is  no place in his scheme
for blind faith. Naturally, beginners in the study cannot yet _know_ for
themselves, so they are asked to read the results o f the various
observations and to deal with them as probable hypo theses--provisionally to
accept and act upon them, until such time as they c an prove them for
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themselves.

Secondly, Theosophy never endeavours to convert any  man from whatever
religion he already holds. On the contrary, it expl ains his religion to
him, and enables him to see in it deeper meanings t han he has ever known
before. It teaches him to understand it and live it  better than he did, and
in many cases it gives back to him, on a higher and  more intelligent level,
the faith in it which he had previously all but los t.

Theosophy has its aspects as a science also; it is in very truth a science
of life, a science of the soul. It applies to every thing the scientific
method of oft-repeated, painstaking observation, an d then tabulates the
results and makes deductions from them. In this way  it has investigated the
various planes of Nature, the conditions of man's c onsciousness during life
and after what is commonly called death. It cannot be too often repeated
that its statements on all these matters are not va gue guesses or tenets of
faith, but are based upon direct and oft-repeated _ observation_ of what
happens. Its investigators have dealt also to a cer tain extent with
subjects more in the range of ordinary science, as may be seen by those who
read the book on _Occult Chemistry_.

Thus we see that Theosophy combines within itself s ome of the
characteristics of philosophy, religion and science . What, it might be
asked, is its gospel for this weary world? What are  the main points which
emerge from its investigations? What are the great facts which it has to
lay before humanity?

They have been well summed up under three main head s.

"There are three truths which are absolute, and whi ch cannot be lost, but
yet may remain silent for lack of speech.

"The soul of man is immortal and its future is the future of a thing whose
growth and splendour has no limit.

"The principle which gives life dwells in us and wi thout us, is undying and
eternally beneficent, is not heard or seen or smelt , but is perceived by
the man who desires perception.

"Each man is his own absolute lawgiver, the dispens er of glory or gloom to
himself, the decreer of his life, his reward, his p unishment.

"These truths, which are as great as is life itself , are as simple as the
simplest mind of man."

Put shortly, and in the language of the man of the street, this means that
God is good, that man is immortal, and that as we s ow so we must reap.
There is a definite scheme of things; it is under i ntelligent direction and
works under immutable laws. Man has his place in th is scheme and is living
under these laws. If he understands them and co-ope rates with them, he will
advance rapidly and will be happy; if he does not u nderstand them--if,
wittingly or unwittingly, he breaks them, he will d elay his progress and be
miserable. These are not theories, but proved facts . Let him who doubts
read on, and he will see.

Chapter II
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FROM THE ABSOLUTE TO MAN

Of the Absolute, the Infinite, the All-embracing, w e can at our present
stage know nothing, except that It is; we can say n othing that is not a
limitation, and therefore inaccurate.

In It are innumerable universes; in each universe c ountless solar systems.
Each solar system is the expression of a mighty Bei ng, whom we call the
LOGOS, the Word of God, the Solar Deity. He is to i t all that men mean by
God. He permeates it; there is nothing in it which is not He; it is the
manifestation of Him in such matter as we can see. Yet He exists above it
and outside it, living a stupendous life of His own  among His Peers. As is
said in an Eastern Scripture: "Having permeated thi s whole universe with
one fragment of Myself I remain."

Of that higher life of His we can know nothing. But  of the fragment of His
life which energises His system we may know somethi ng in the lower levels
of its manifestation. We may not see Him, but we ma y see His power at work.
No one who is clairvoyant can be atheistic; the evi dence is too tremendous.

Out of Himself He has called this mighty system int o being. We who are in
it are evolving fragments of His life, Sparks of Hi s divine Fire; from Him
we all have come; into Him we shall all return.

Many have asked why He has done this; why He has em anated from Himself all
this system; why He has sent us forth to face the s torms of life. We cannot
know, nor is the question practical; suffice it tha t we are here, and we
must do our best. Yet many philosophers have specul ated on this point and
many suggestions have been made. The most beautiful  that I know is that of
a Gnostic philosopher:

"God is Love, but Love itself cannot be perfect unl ess it has those upon
whom it can be lavished and by whom it can be retur ned. Therefore He put
forth of Himself into matter, and He limited His gl ory, in order that
through this natural and slow process of evolution we might come into
being; and we in turn according to His Will are to develop until we reach
even His own level, and then the very love of God i tself will become more
perfect, because it will then be lavished on those,  His own children, who
will fully understand and return it, and so His gre at scheme will be
realized and His Will, be done."

At what stupendous elevation His consciousness abid es we know not, nor can
we know its true nature as it shows itself there. B ut when He puts Himself
down into such conditions as are within our reach, His manifestation is
ever threefold, and so all religions have imaged Hi m as a Trinity. Three,
yet fundamentally One; Three Persons (for person me ans a mask) yet one God,
showing Himself in those Three Aspects. Three to us , looking at Them from
below, because Their functions are different; one t o Him, because He knows
Them to be but facets of Himself.

All Three of these Aspects are concerned in the evo lution of the solar
system; all Three are also concerned in the evoluti on of man. This
evolution is His Will; the method of it is His plan .

Next below this Solar Deity, yet also in some myste rious manner part of
Him, come His seven Ministers sometimes called the Planetary Spirits. Using
an analogy drawn from the physiology of our own bod y, Their relation to Him
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is like that of the ganglia or the nerve centres to  the brain. All
evolution which comes forth from Him comes through one or other of Them.

Under Them in turn come vast hosts or orders of spi ritual beings, whom we
call angels or devas. We do not yet know all the fu nctions which they
fulfil in different parts of this wonderful scheme,  but we find some of
them intimately connected with the building of the system and the unfolding
of life within it.

Here in our world there is a great Official who rep resents the Solar Deity
and is in absolute control of all the evolution tha t takes place upon this
planet. We may image Him as the true KING of this w orld and under Him are
ministers in charge of different departments. One o f these departments is
concerned with the evolution of the different races  of humanity so that for
each great race there is a Head who founds it, diff erentiates it from all
others, and watches over its development. Another d epartment is that of
religion and education, and it is from this that al l the greatest teachers
of history have come--that all religions have been sent forth. The great
Official at the head of this department either come s Himself or sends one
of His pupils to found a new religion when He decid es that one is needed.

Therefore all religions, at the time of their first  presentation to the
world, have contained a definite statement of the T ruth, and in its
fundamentals this Truth has been always the same. T he presentations of it
have varied because of differences in the races to whom it was offered. The
conditions of civilization and the degree of evolut ion obtained by various
races have made it desirable to present this one Tr uth in divers forms. But
the inner Truth is always the same, and the source from which it comes is
the same, even though the external phases may appea r to be different and
even contradictory. It is foolish for men to wrangl e over the question of
the superiority of one teacher or one form of teach ing to another, for the
teacher is always one sent by the Great Brotherhood  of Adepts, and in all
its important points, in its ethical and moral prin ciples, the teaching has
always been the same.

There is in the world a body or Truth which lies at  the back of all these
religions, and represents the facts of nature as fa r as they are at present
known to man. In the outer world, because of their ignorance of this,
people are always disputing and arguing about wheth er there is a God;
whether man survives death; whether definite progre ss is possible for him,
and what is his relation to the universe. These que stions are ever present
in the mind of man as soon as intelligence is awake ned. They are not
unanswerable, as is frequently supposed; the answer s to them are within the
reach of anyone who will make proper efforts to fin d them. The truth is
obtainable, and the conditions of its attainment ar e possible of
achievement by anyone who will make the effort.

In the earlier stages of the development of humanit y the great Officials of
the Hierarchy are provided from outside, from other  and more highly evolved
parts of the system, but as soon as men can be trai ned to the necessary
level of power and wisdom these offices are held by  them. In order to be
fit to hold such an office a man must raise himself  to a very high level,
and must become what is called an Adept--a being of  goodness, power and
wisdom so great that He towers above the rest of hu manity, for He has
already attained the summit of ordinary human evolu tion; He has achieved
that which the plan of the Deity marked out for Him  to achieve during this
age or dispensation. But His evolution later on con tinues beyond that
level--continues to divinity.
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A large number of men have attained the Adept level --men not of one nation,
but of all the leading nations of the world--rare s ouls who with
indomitable courage have stormed the fortresses of nature, and captured her
innermost secrets, and so have truly earned the rig ht to be called Adepts.
Among Them there are many degrees and many lines of  activity; but always
some of Them remain within touch of our earth as me mbers of this Hierarchy
which has in charge the administration of the affai rs of our world and of
the spiritual evolution of our humanity.

This august body is often called the Great White Br otherhood, but its
members are not a community all living together. Ea ch of Them, to a large
extent, draws Himself apart from the world, and The y are in constant
communication with one another and with Their Head;  but Their knowledge of
higher forces is so great that this is achieved wit hout any necessity for
meeting in the physical world. In many cases They c ontinue to live each in
His own country, and Their power remains unsuspecte d among those who live
near Them. Any man who will may attract Their atten tion, but he can do it
only by showing himself worthy of Their notice. Non e need fear that his
efforts will pass unnoticed; such oversight is impo ssible, for the man who
is devoting himself to service such as this, stands  out from the rest of
humanity like a great flame in a dark night. A few of these great Adepts,
who are thus working for the good of the world, are  willing to take as
apprentices those who have resolved to devote thems elves utterly to the
service of mankind; such Adepts are called Masters.

One of these apprentices was Helena Petrovna Blavat sky--a great soul who
was sent out to offer knowledge to the world. With Colonel Henry Steel
Olcott she founded The Theosophical Society for the  spread of this
knowledge which she had to give. Among those who ca me into contact with her
in those early days was Mr. A.P. Sinnett, the edito r of _The Pioneer_, and
his keen intellect at once grasped the magnitude an d the importance of the
teaching which she put before him. Although Madame Blavatsky herself had
previously written _Isis Unveiled_, it had attracte d but little attention,
and it was Mr. Sinnett who first made the teaching really available for
western readers in his two books, _The Occult World _ and _Esoteric
Buddhism_.

It was through these works that I myself first came  to know their author,
and afterwards Madame Blavatsky herself; from both of them I learned much.
When I asked Madame Blavatsky how one could learn s till more, how one could
make definite progress along the Path which she poi nted out to us, she told
me of the possibility that other students might be accepted as apprentices
by the great Masters, even as she herself had been accepted, and that the
only way to gain such acceptance was to show onesel f worthy of it by
earnest and altruistic work. She told me that to re ach that goal a man must
be absolutely one-pointed in his determination; tha t no one who tried to
serve both God and Mammon could ever hope to succee d. One of these Masters
Himself had said: "In order to succeed, a pupil mus t leave his own world
and come into ours."

This means that he must cease to be one of the majo rity who live for wealth
and power, and must join the tiny minority who care  nothing for such
things, but live only in order to devote themselves  selflessly to the good
of the world. She warned us clearly that the way wa s difficult to tread,
that we should be misunderstood and reviled by thos e who still lived in the
world, and that we had nothing to look forward to b ut the hardest of hard
work; and though the result was sure, no one could foretell how long it
would take to arrive at it. Some of us accepted the se conditions joyfully,
and we have never for a moment regretted the decisi on.
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After some years of work I had the privilege of com ing into contact with
these great Masters of the Wisdom; from Them I lear nt many things--among
others, how to verify for myself at first hand most  of the teachings which
They had given. So that, in this matter, I write of  what I know, and what I
have seen for myself. Certain points are mentioned in the teaching, for the
verification of which powers are required far beyon d anything which I have
gained so far. Of them, I can say only that they ar e consistent with what I
do know, and in many cases are necessary as hypothe ses to account for what
I have seen. They came to me, along with the rest o f the Theosophical
system, upon the authority of these mighty Teachers . Since then I have
learnt to examine for myself by far the greater par t of what I was told,
and I have found the information given to me to be correct in every
particular; therefore I am justified in assuming th e probability that that
other part, which as yet I cannot verify, will also  prove to be correct
when I arrive at its level.

To attain the honour of being accepted as an appren tice of one of the
Masters of the Wisdom is the object set before hims elf by every earnest
Theosophical student. But it means a determined eff ort. There have always
been men who were willing to make the necessary eff ort, and therefore there
have always been men who knew. The knowledge is so transcendent that when a
man grasps it fully he becomes more than man and he  passes beyond our ken.

But there are stages in the acquirement of this kno wledge, and we may learn
much if we will, from those who themselves are stil l in process of
learning; for all human beings stand on one or othe r of the rungs of the
ladder of evolution. The primitive stand at its foo t; we who are civilized
beings have already climbed part of the way. But th ough we can look back
and see rungs of the ladder below us which we have already passed, we may
also look up and see many rungs above us to which w e have not yet attained.
Just as men are standing even now on each of the ru ngs below us, so that we
can see the stages by which man has mounted, so als o are there men standing
on each of the rungs above us, so that from studyin g them we may see how
man shall mount in the future. Precisely because we  see men on every step
of this ladder, which leads up to a glory which as yet we have no words to
express, we know that the ascent to that glory is p ossible for us. Those
who stand high above us, so high that They seem to us as gods in Their
marvellous knowledge and power, tell us that They s tood not long since
where we are standing now, and They indicate to us clearly the steps which
lie between, which we also must tread if we would b e as They.

Chapter III

THE FORMATION OF A SOLAR SYSTEM

The beginning of the universe (if ever it had a beg inning) is beyond our
ken. At the earliest point of history that we can r each, the two great
opposites of spirit and matter, of life and form, a re already in full
activity. We find that the ordinary conception of m atter needs a revision,
for what are commonly called force and matter are i n reality only two
varieties of Spirit at different stages in evolutio n and the real matter or
basis of everything lies in the background unpercei ved. A French scientist
has recently said: "There is no matter; there are n othing but holes in the
æther." This also agrees with the celebrated theory  of Professor Osborne
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Reynolds. Occult investigation shows this to be the  correct view, and in
that way explains what Oriental sacred books mean w hen they say that matter
is an illusion.

The ultimate root-matter as seen at our level is wh at scientists call the
æther of space. [This has been described in _Occult  Chemistry_ under the
name of koilon.] To every physical sense the space occupied by it appears
empty, yet in reality this æther is far denser than  anything of which we
can conceive. Its density is defined by Professor R eynolds as being ten
thousand times greater than that of water, and its mean pressure as seven
hundred and fifty thousand tons to the square inch.

This substance is perceptible only to highly develo ped clairvoyant power.
We must assume a time (though we have no direct kno wledge on this point)
when this substance filled all space. We must also suppose that some great
Being (not the Deity of a solar system, but some Be ing almost infinitely
higher than that) changed this condition of rest by  pouring out His spirit
or force into a certain section of this matter, a s ection of the size of a
whole universe. This effect of the introduction of this force is as that of
the blowing of a mighty breath; it has formed withi n this æther an
incalculable number of tiny spherical bubbles, [The  bubbles are spoken of
in _The Secret Doctrine_ as the holes which Fohat d igs in space.] and these
bubbles are the ultimate atoms of which what we cal l matter is composed.
They are not the atoms of the chemist, nor even the  ultimate atoms of the
physical world. They stand at a far higher level, a nd what are usually
called atoms are composed of vast aggregations of t hese bubbles, as will be
seen later.

When the Solar Deity begins to make His system, He finds ready to His hand
this material--this infinite mass of tiny bubbles w hich can be built up
into various kinds of matter as we know it. He comm ences by defining the
limit of His field of activity, a vast sphere whose  circumference is far
larger than the orbit of the outermost of His futur e planets. Within the
limit of that sphere He sets up a kind of gigantic vortex--a motion which
sweeps together all the bubbles into a vast central  mass, the material of
the nebula that is to be.

Into this vast revolving sphere He sends forth succ essive impulses of
force, gathering together the bubbles into ever mor e and more complex
aggregations, and producing in this way seven gigan tic interpenetrating
worlds of matter of different degrees of density, a ll concentric and all
occupying the same space.

Acting through His Third Aspect He sends forth into  this stupendous sphere
the first of these impulses. It sets up all through  the sphere a vast
number of tiny vortices, each of which draws into i tself forty-nine
bubbles, and arranges them in a certain shape. Thes e little groupings of
bubbles so formed are the atoms of the second of th e interpenetrating
worlds. The whole number of the bubbles is not used  in this way, sufficient
being left in the dissociated state to act as atoms  for the first and
highest of these worlds. In due time comes the seco nd impulse, which seizes
upon nearly all these forty-nine bubble-atoms (leav ing only enough to
provide atoms for the second world), draws them bac k into itself and then,
throwing them out again, sets up among them vortice s, each of which holds
within itself 2,401 bubbles (49^2). These form the atoms of the third
world. Again after a time comes a third impulse, wh ich in the same way
seizes upon nearly all these 2,401 bubble-atoms, dr aws them back again into
their original form, and again throws them outward once more as the atoms
of the fourth world--each atom containing this time  49^{3} bubbles. This
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process is repeated until the sixth of these succes sive impulses has built
the atom of the seventh or the lowest world--that a tom containing 49^{6} of
the original bubbles.

This atom of the seventh world is the ultimate atom  of the physical
world--not any of the atoms of which chemists speak , but that ultimate out
of which all their atoms are made. We have at this stage arrived at that
condition of affairs in which the vast whirling sph ere contains within
itself seven types of matter, all one in essence, b ecause all built of the
same kind of bubbles, but differing in their degree  of density. All these
types are freely intermingled, so that specimens of  each type would be
found in a small portion of the sphere taken at ran dom in any part of it,
with, however, a general tendency of the heavier at oms to gravitate more
and more towards the centre.

The seventh impulse sent out from the Third Aspect of the Deity does not,
as before, draw back the physical atoms which were last made into the
original dissociated bubbles, but draws them togeth er into certain
aggregations, thus making a number of different kin ds of what may be called
proto-elements, and these again are joined together  into the various forms
which are known to science as chemical elements. Th e making of these
extends over a long period of ages, and they are ma de in a certain definite
order by the interaction of several forces, as is c orrectly indicated in
Sir William Crookes's paper, _The Genesis of the El ements_. Indeed the
process of their making is not even now concluded; uranium is the latest
and heaviest element so far as we know, but others still more complicated
may perhaps be produced in the future.

As ages rolled on the condensation increased, and p resently the stage of a
vast glowing nebula was reached. As it cooled, stil l rapidly rotating, it
flattened into a huge disc and gradually broke up i nto rings surrounding a
central body--an arrangement not unlike that which Saturn exhibits at the
present day, though on a far larger scale. As the t ime drew near when the
planets would be required for the purposes of evolu tion, the Deity sets up
somewhere in the thickness of each ring a subsidiar y vortex into which a
great deal of the matter of the ring was by degrees  collected. The
collisions of the gathered fragments caused a reviv al of the heat, and the
resulting planet was for a long time a mass of glow ing gas. Little by
little it cooled once more, until it became fit to be the theatre of life
such as ours. Thus were all the planets formed.

Almost all the matter of those interpenetrating wor lds was by this time
concentrated into the newly formed planets. Each of  them was and is
composed of all those different kinds of matter. Th e earth upon which we
are now living is not merely a great ball of physic al matter, built of the
atoms of that lowest world, but has also attached t o it an abundant supply
of matter of the sixth, the fifth, the fourth and o ther worlds. It is well
known to all students of science that particles of matter never actually
touch one another, even in the hardest of substance s. The spaces between
them are always far greater in proportion than thei r own size--enormously
greater. So there is ample room for all the other k inds of atoms of all
those other worlds, not only to lie between the ato ms of the denser matter,
but to move quite freely among them and around them . Consequently, this
globe upon which we live is not one world, but seve n interpenetrating
worlds, all occupying the same space, except that t he finer types of matter
extend further from the centre than does the denser  matter.

We have given names to these interpenetrating world s for convenience in
speaking of them. No name is needed for the first, as man is not yet in
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direct connection with it; but when it is necessary  to mention it, it may
be called the divine world. The second is described  as the monadic, because
in it exist those Sparks of the divine Life which w e call the human Monads;
but neither of these can be touched by the highest clairvoyant
investigations at present possible for us. The thir d sphere, whose atoms
contain 2,401 bubbles, is called the spiritual worl d, because in it
functions the highest Spirit in man as now constitu ted. The fourth is the
intuitional world, [Previously called in Theosophic al literature the
buddhic plane.] because from it come the highest in tuitions. The fifth is
the mental world, because from its matter is built the mind of man. The
sixth is called the emotional or astral world, beca use the emotions of man
cause undulations in its matter. (The name astral w as given to it by
mediæval alchemists, because its matter is starry o r shining as compared to
that of the denser world.) The seventh world, compo sed of the type of
matter which we see all around us, is called the ph ysical.

The matter of which all these interpenetrating worl ds are built is
essentially the same matter, but differently arrang ed and of different
degrees of density. Therefore the rates at which th ese various types of
matter normally vibrate differ also. They may be co nsidered as a vast gamut
of undulations consisting of many octaves. The phys ical matter uses a
certain number of the lowest of these octaves, the astral matter another
group of octaves just above that, the mental matter  a still further group,
and so on.

Not only has each of these worlds its own type of m atter; it has also its
own set of aggregations of that matter--its own sub stances. In each world
we arrange these substances in seven classes accord ing to the rate at which
their molecules vibrate. Usually, but not invariabl y, the slower
oscillation involves also a larger molecule--a mole cule, that is, built up
by a special arrangement of the smaller molecules o f the next higher
subdivision. The application of heat increases the size of the molecules
and also quickens and amplifies their undulation, s o that they cover more
ground, and the object, as a whole expands, until t he point is reached
where the aggregation of molecules breaks up, and t he latter passes from
one condition to that next above it. In the matter of the physical world
the seven subdivisions are represented by seven deg rees of density of
matter, to which, beginning from below upwards, we give the names solid,
liquid, gaseous, etheric, superetheric, subatomic a nd atomic.

The atomic subdivision is one in which all forms ar e built by the
compression into certain shapes of the physical ato ms, without any previous
collection of these atoms into blocks or molecules.  Typifying the physical
ultimate atom for the moment by a brick, any form i n the atomic subdivision
would be made by gathering together some of the bri cks, and building them
into a certain shape. In order to make matter for t he next lower
subdivision, a certain number of the bricks (atoms)  would first be gathered
together and cemented into small blocks of say four  bricks each, five
bricks each, six bricks or seven bricks; and then t hese blocks so made
would be used as building stones. For the next subd ivision several of the
blocks of the second subdivision cemented together in certain shapes would
form building-stones, and so on to the lowest.

To transfer any substance from the solid condition to the liquid (that is
to say, to melt it) is to increase the vibration of  its compound molecules
until at last they are shaken apart into the simple r molecules of which
they were built. This process can in all cases be r epeated again and again
until finally any and every physical substance can be reduced to the
ultimate atoms of the physical world.
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Each of these worlds has its inhabitants, whose sen ses are normally capable
of responding to the undulations of their own world  only. A man living (as
we are all doing) in the physical world sees, hears , feels, by vibrations
connected with the physical matter around him. He i s equally surrounded by
the astral and mental and other worlds which are in terpenetrating his own
denser world, but of them he is normally unconsciou s, because his senses
cannot respond to the oscillations of their matter,  just as our physical
eyes cannot see by the vibrations of ultra-violet l ight, although
scientific experiments show that they exist, and th ere are other
consciousnesses with differently-formed organs who _can_ see by them. A
being living in the astral world might be occupying  the very same space as
a being living in the physical world, yet each woul d be entirely
unconscious of the other and would in no way impede  the free movement of
the other. The same is true of all other worlds. We  are at this moment
surrounded by these worlds of finer matter, as clos e to us as the world we
see, and their inhabitants are passing through us a nd about us, but we are
entirely unconscious of them.

Since our evolution is centred at present upon this  globe which we call the
earth, it is in connection with it only that we sha ll be speaking of these
higher worlds, so in future when I use the term "as tral world" I shall mean
by it the astral part of our own globe only, and no t (as heretofore) the
astral part of the whole solar system. This astral part of our own world is
also a globe, but of astral matter. It occupies the  same place as the globe
which we see, but its matter (being so much lighter ) extends out into space
on all sides of us further than does the atmosphere  of the earth--a great
deal further. It stretches to a little less than th e mean distance of the
moon, so that though the two physical globes, the e arth and the moon, are
nearly 240,000 miles apart, the astral globes of th ese two bodies touch one
another when the moon is in perigee, but not when s he is in apogee. I shall
apply the term "mental world" to the still larger g lobe of mental matter in
the midst of which our physical earth exists. When we come to the still
higher globes we have spheres large enough to touch  the corresponding
spheres of other planets in the system, though thei r matter also is just as
much about us here on the surface of the solid eart h as that of the others.
All these globes of finer matter are a part of us, and are all revolving
round the sun with their visible part. The student will do well to accustom
himself to think of our earth as the whole of this mass of interpenetrating
worlds--not only the comparatively small physical b all in the centre of it.

Chapter IV

THE EVOLUTION OF LIFE

All the impulses of life which I have described as building the
interpenetrating worlds come forth from the Third A spect of the Deity.
Hence in the Christian scheme that Aspect is called  "the Giver of Life",
the Spirit who brooded over the face of the waters of space. In
Theosophical literature these impulses are usually taken as a whole, and
called the First Outpouring.

When the worlds had been prepared to this extent, a nd most of the chemical
elements already existed, the Second Outpouring of life took place, and
this came from the Second Aspect of the Deity. It b rought with it the power
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of combination. In all the worlds it found existing  what may be thought of
as elements corresponding to those worlds. It proce eded to combine those
elements into organisms which it then ensouled, and  in this way it built up
the seven kingdoms of Nature. Theosophy recognizes seven kingdoms, because
it regards man as separate from the animal kingdom and it takes into
account several stages of evolution which are unsee n by the physical eye,
and gives to them the mediæval name of "elemental k ingdoms".

The divine Life pours itself into matter from above , and its whole course
may be thought of in two stages--the gradual assump tion of grosser and
grosser matter, and then the gradual casting off ag ain of the vehicles
which have been assumed. The earliest level upon wh ich its vehicles can be
scientifically observed is the mental--the fifth co unting from the finer to
the grosser, the first on which there are separated  globes. In practical
study it is found convenient to divide this mental world into two parts,
which we call the higher and the lower according to  the degree of density
of their matter. The higher consists of the three f iner subdivisions of
mental matter; the lower part of the other four.

When the outpouring reaches the higher mental world  it draws together the
ethereal elements there, combines them into what at  that level correspond
to substances and of these substances builds forms which it inhabits. We
call this the first elemental kingdom.

After a long period of evolution through different forms at that level, the
wave of life, which is all the time pressing steadi ly downwards, learns to
identify itself so fully with those forms that, ins tead of occupying them
and withdrawing from them periodically, it is able to hold them permanently
and make them part of itself, so that now from that  level it can proceed to
the temporary occupation of forms at a still lower level. When it reaches
this stage we call it the second elemental kingdom,  the ensouling life of
which resides upon the higher mental levels, while the vehicles through
which it manifests are on the lower.

After another vast period of similar length, it is found that the downward
pressure has caused this process to repeat itself; once more the life has
identified itself with its forms, and has taken up its residence upon the
lower mental levels, so that it is capable of ensou ling bodies in the
astral world. At this stage we call it the third el emental kingdom.

We speak of all these forms as finer or grosser rel atively to one another,
but all of them are almost infinitely finer than an y with which we are
acquainted in the physical world. Each of these thr ee is a kingdom of
Nature, as varied in the manifestations of its diff erent forms of life as
is the animal or vegetable kingdom which we know. A fter a long period spent
in ensouling the forms of the third of these elemen tal kingdoms it
identifies itself with them in turn, and so is able  to ensoul the etheric
part of the mineral kingdom, and becomes the life w hich vivifies that--for
there is a life in the mineral kingdom just as much  as in the vegetable or
the animal, although it is in conditions where it c annot manifest so
freely. In the course of the mineral evolution the downward pressure causes
it to identify itself in the same way with the ethe ric matter of the
physical world, and from that to ensoul the denser matter of such minerals
as are perceptible to our senses.

In the mineral kingdom we include not only what are  usually called
minerals, but also liquids, gases and many etheric substances the existence
of which is unknown to western science. All the mat ter of which we know
anything is living matter, and the life which it co ntains is always
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evolving. When it has reached the central point of the mineral stage the
downward pressure ceases, and is replaced by an upw ard tendency; the
outbreathing has ceased and the indrawing has begun .

When mineral evolution is completed, the life has w ithdrawn itself again
into the astral world, but bearing with it all the results obtained through
its experiences in the physical. At this stage it e nsouls vegetable forms,
and begins to show itself much more clearly as what  we commonly call
life--plant-life of all kinds; and at a yet later s tage of its development
it leaves the vegetable kingdom and ensouls the ani mal kingdom. The
attainment of this level is the sign that it has wi thdrawn itself still
further, and is now working from the lower mental w orld. In order to work
in physical matter from that mental world it must o perate through the
intervening astral matter; and that astral matter i s now no longer part of
the garment of the group-soul as a whole, but is th e individual astral body
of the animal concerned, as will be later explained .

In each of these kingdoms it not only passes a peri od of time which is to
our ideas almost incredibly long, but it also goes through a definite
course of evolution, beginning from the lower manif estations of that
kingdom and ending with the highest. In the vegetab le kingdom, for example,
the life-force might commence its career by occupyi ng grasses or mosses and
end it by ensouling magnificent forest trees. In th e animal kingdom it
might commence with mosquitoes or with animalculæ, and might end with the
finest specimens of the mammalia.

The whole process is one of steady evolution from l ower forms to higher,
from the simpler to the more complex. But what is e volving is not primarily
the form, but the life within it. The forms also ev olve and grow better as
time passes; but this is in order that they may be appropriate vehicles for
more and more advanced waves of life. When the life  has reached the highest
level possible in the animal kingdom, it may then p ass on into the human
kingdom, under conditions which will presently be e xplained.

The outpouring leaves one kingdom and passes to ano ther, so that if we had
to deal with only one wave of this outpouring we co uld have in existence
only one kingdom at a time. But the Deity sends out  a constant succession
of these waves, so that at any given time we find a  number of them
simultaneously in operation. We ourselves represent  one such wave; but we
find evolving alongside us another wave which ensou ls the animal kingdom--a
wave which came out from the Deity one stage later than we did. We find
also the vegetable kingdom, which represents a thir d wave, and the mineral
kingdom, which represents a fourth; and occultists know of the existence
all round us of three elemental kingdoms, which rep resent the fifth, sixth
and seventh waves. All these, however, are successi ve ripples of the same
great outpouring from the Second Aspect of the Deit y.

We have here, then, a scheme of evolution in which the divine Life involves
itself more and more deeply in matter, in order tha t through that matter it
may receive vibrations which could not otherwise af fect it--impacts from
without, which by degrees arouse within it rates of  undulation
corresponding to their own, so that it learns to re spond to them. Later on
it learns of itself to generate these rates of undu lation, and so becomes a
being possessed of spiritual powers.

We may presume that when this outpouring of life or iginally came forth from
the Deity, at some level altogether beyond our powe r of cognition, it may
perhaps have been homogeneous; but when it first co mes within practical
cognizance, when it is itself in the intuitional wo rld, but is ensouling



Page 15 of 85

bodies made of the matter of the higher mental worl d, it is already not one
huge world-soul but many souls. Let us suppose a ho mogeneous outpouring,
which may be considered as one vast soul, at one en d of the scale; at the
other, when humanity is reached, we find that one v ast soul broken up into
millions of the comparatively little souls of indiv idual men. At any stage
between these two extremes we find an intermediate condition, the immense
world-soul already subdivided, but not to the utmos t limit of possible
subdivision.

Each man is a soul, but not each animal or each pla nt. Man, as a soul, can
manifest through only one body at a time in the phy sical world, whereas one
animal soul manifests simultaneously through a numb er of animal bodies, one
plant soul through a number of separate plants. A l ion, for example, is not
a permanently separate entity in the same way as a man is. When the man
dies--that is, when he as a soul lays aside his phy sical body--he remains
himself exactly as he was before, an entity separat e from all other
entities. When the lion dies, that which has been t he separate soul of him
is poured back into the mass from which it came--a mass which is at the
same time providing the souls for many other lions.  To such a mass we give
the name of "group-soul".

To such a group-soul is attached a considerable num ber of lion bodies--let
us say a hundred. Each of those bodies while it liv es has its hundredth
part of the group-soul attached to it, and for the time being this is
apparently quite separate, so that the lion is as m uch an individual during
his physical life as the man; but he is not a perma nent individual. When he
dies the soul of him flows back into the group-soul  to which it belongs,
and that identical lion-soul cannot be separated ag ain from the group.

A useful analogy may help comprehension. Imagine th e group-soul to be
represented by the water in a bucket, and the hundr ed lion bodies by a
hundred tumblers. As each tumbler is dipped into th e bucket it takes out
from it a tumblerful of water (the separate soul). That water for the time
being takes the shape of the vehicle which it fills , and is temporarily
separate from the water which remains in the bucket , and from the water in
the other tumblers.

Now put into each of the hundred tumblers some kind  of colouring matter or
some kind of flavouring. That will represent the qu alities developed by its
experiences in the separate soul of the lion during  its lifetime. Pour back
the water from the tumbler into the bucket; that re presents the death of
the lion. The colouring matter or the flavouring wi ll be distributed
through the whole of the water in the bucket, but w ill be a much fainter
colouring, a much less pronounced flavour when thus  distributed than it was
when confined in one tumbler. The qualities develop ed by the experience of
one lion attached to that group-soul are therefore shared by the entire
group-soul, but in a much lower degree.

We may take out another tumblerful of water from th at bucket, but we can
never again get exactly the same tumblerful after i t has once been mingled
with the rest. Every tumblerful taken from that buc ket in the future will
contain some traces of the colouring or flavouring put into each tumbler
whose contents have been returned to the bucket. Ju st so the qualities
developed by the experience of a single lion will b ecome the common
property of all lions who are in the future to be b orn from that
group-soul, though in a lesser degree than that in which they existed in
the individual lion who developed them.

That is the explanation of inherited instincts; tha t is why the duckling
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which has been hatched by a hen takes to the water instantly without
needing to be shown how to swim; why the chicken ju st out of its shell will
cower at the shadow of a hawk; why a bird which has  been artificially
hatched, and has never seen a nest, nevertheless kn ows how to make one, and
makes it according to the traditions of its kind.

Lower down in the scale of animal life enormous num bers of bodies are
attached to a single group-soul--countless millions , for example, in the
case of some of the smaller insects; but as we rise  in the animal kingdom
the number of bodies attached to a single group-sou l becomes smaller and
smaller, and therefore the differences between indi viduals become greater.

Thus the group-souls gradually break up. Returning to the symbol of the
bucket, as tumbler after tumbler of water is withdr awn from it, tinted with
some sort of colouring matter and returned to it, t he whole bucketful of
water gradually becomes richer in colour. Suppose t hat by imperceptible
degrees a kind of vertical film forms itself across  the centre of the
bucket, and gradually solidifies itself into a divi sion, so that we have
now a right half and a left half to the bucket, and  each tumblerful of
water which is taken out is returned always to the same section from which
it came.

Then presently a difference will be set up, and the  liquid in one half of
the bucket will no longer be the same as that in th e other. We have then
practically two buckets, and when this stage is rea ched in a group-soul it
splits into two, as a cell separates by fission. In  this way, as the
experience grows ever richer, the group-souls grow smaller but more
numerous, until at the highest point we arrive at m an with his single
individual soul, which no longer returns into a gro up, but remains always
separate.

One of the life-waves is vivifying the whole of a k ingdom; but not every
group-soul in that life-wave will pass through the whole of that kingdom
from the bottom to the top. If in the vegetable kin gdom a certain
group-soul has ensouled forest trees, when it passe s on into the animal
kingdom it will omit all the lower stages--that is,  it will never inhabit
insects or reptiles, but will begin at once at the level of the lower
mammalia. The insects and reptiles will be vivified  by group-souls which
have for some reason left the vegetable kingdom at a much lower level than
the forest tree. In the same way the group-soul whi ch has reached the
highest levels of the animal kingdom will not indiv idualize into primitive
savages, but into men of somewhat higher type, the primitive savages being
recruited from group-souls which have left the anim al kingdom at a lower
level.

Group-souls at any level or at all levels arrange t hemselves into seven
great types, according to the Minister of the Deity  through whom their life
has poured forth. These types are clearly distingui shable in all the
kingdoms, and the successive forms taken by any one  of them form a
connected series, so that animals, vegetables, mine rals and the varieties
of the elemental creatures may all be arranged into  seven great groups, and
the life coming along one of those lines will not d iverge into any of the
others.

No detailed list has yet been made of the animals, plants or minerals from
this point of view; but it is certain that the life  which is found
ensouling a mineral of a particular type will never  vivify a mineral of any
other type than its own, though within that type it  may vary. When it
passes on to the vegetable and animal kingdoms it w ill inhabit vegetables
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and animals of that type and of no other; and when it eventually reaches
humanity it will individualize into men of that typ e and of no other.

The method of individualization is the raising of t he soul of a particular
animal to a level so much higher than that attained  by its group-soul that
it can no longer return to the latter. This cannot be done with _any_
animal, but only with those whose brain is develope d to a certain level,
and the method usually adopted to acquire such ment al development is to
bring the animal into close contact with man. Indiv idualization, therefore,
is possible only for domestic animals, and only for  certain kinds even of
those. At the head of each of the seven types stand s one kind of domestic
animal--the dog for one, the cat for another, the e lephant for a third, the
monkey for a fourth, and so on. The wild animals ca n all be arranged on
seven lines leading up to the domestic animals; for  example, the fox and
the wolf are obviously on the same line with the do g, while the lion, the
tiger and the leopard equally obviously lead up to the domestic cat; so
that the group-soul animating a hundred lions menti oned some time ago might
at a later stage of its evolution have divided into , let us say, five
group-souls each animating twenty cats.

The life-wave spends a long period of time in each kingdom; we are now only
a little past the middle of such an æon, and conseq uently the conditions
are not favourable for the achievement of that indi vidualization which
normally comes only at the end of a period. Rare in stances of such
attainment may occasionally be observed on the part  of some animal much in
advance of the average. Close association with man is necessary to produce
this result. The animal if kindly treated develops devoted affection for
his human friend, and also unfolds his intellectual  powers in trying to
understand that friend and to anticipate his wishes . In addition to this,
the emotions and the thoughts of the man act consta ntly upon those of the
animal, and tend to raise him to a higher level bot h emotionally and
intellectually. Under favourable circumstances this  development may proceed
so far as to raise the animal altogether out of tou ch with the group to
which he belongs, so that his fragment of a group-s oul becomes capable of
responding to the outpouring which comes from the F irst Aspect of the
Deity.

For this final outpouring is not like the others, a  mighty outrush
affecting thousands or millions simultaneously; it comes to each one
individually as that one is ready to receive it. Th is outpouring has
already descended as far as the intuitional world; but it comes no farther
than that until this upward leap is made by the sou l of the animal from
below; but when that happens this Third Outpouring leaps down to meet it,
and in the higher mental world is formed an ego, a permanent
individuality--permanent, that is, until, far later  in his evolution, the
man transcends it and reaches back to the divine un ity from which he came.
To make this ego, the fragment of the group-soul (w hich has hitherto played
the part always of ensouling force) becomes in its turn a vehicle, and is
itself ensouled by that divine Spark which has fall en into it from on high.
That Spark may be said to have been hovering in the  monadic world over the
group-soul through the whole of its previous evolut ion, unable to effect a
junction with it until its corresponding fragment i n the group-soul had
developed sufficiently to permit it. It is this bre aking away from the rest
of the group-soul and developing a separate ego whi ch marks the distinction
between the highest animal and the lowest man.
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Chapter V

THE CONSTITUTION OF MAN

Man is therefore in essence a Spark of the divine F ire, belonging to the
monadic world.[1] To that Spark, dwelling all the t ime in that world, we
give the name "Monad". For the purposes of human ev olution the Monad
manifests itself in lower worlds. When it descends one stage and enters the
spiritual world, it shows itself there as the tripl e Spirit having itself
three aspects (just as in worlds infinitely higher the Deity has His three
Aspects). Of those three one remains always in that  world, and we call that
the Spirit in man. The second aspect manifests itse lf in the intuitional
world, and we speak of it as the Intuition in man. The third shows itself
in the higher mental world, and we call it the Inte lligence in man. These
three aspects taken together constitute the ego whi ch ensouls the fragment
from the group-soul. Thus man as we know him, thoug h in reality a Monad
residing in the monadic world, shows himself as an ego in the higher mental
world, manifesting these three aspects of himself ( Spirit, Intuition and
Intelligence) through that vehicle of higher mental  matter which we name
the causal body.

Footnote 1: The President has now decided upon a se t of names for the
planes, so for the future these will be used instea d of those previously
employed. A table of them is given below for refere nce.

NEW NAMES                       OLD NAMES
1. Divine World                 Âdi Plane
2. Monadic World                Anupâdaka Plane
3. Spiritual World              Âtmic or Nirvânic P lane
4. Intuitional World            Buddhic Plane
5. Mental World                 Mental Plane
6. Emotional or Astral World    Astral Plane
7. Physical World               Physical Plane

These will supersede the names given in Vol. II of _The Inner Life._

This ego is the man during the human stage of evolu tion; he is the nearest
correspondence, in fact, to the ordinary unscientif ic conception of the
soul. He lives unchanged (except for his growth) fr om the moment of
individualization until humanity is transcended and  merged into divinity.
He is in no way affected by what we call birth and death; what we commonly
consider as his life is only a day in his life. The  body which we can see,
the body which is born and dies, is a garment which  he puts on for the
purposes of a certain part of his evolution.

Nor is it the only body which he assumes. Before he , the ego in the higher
mental world, can take a vehicle belonging to the p hysical world, he must
make a connection with it through the lower mental and astral worlds. When
he wishes to descend he draws around himself a veil  of the matter of the
lower mental world, which we call his mental body. This is the instrument
by means of which he thinks all his concrete though ts--abstract thought
being a power of the ego himself in the higher ment al world.

Next he draws round himself a veil of astral matter , which we call his
astral body; and that is the instrument of his pass ions and emotions, and
also (in conjunction with the lower part of his men tal body) the
instrument of all such thought as is tinged by self ishness and personal
feeling. Only after having assumed these intermedia te vehicles can he come
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into touch with a baby physical body, and be born i nto the world which we
know. He lives through what we call his life, gaini ng certain qualities as
the result of its experiences; and at its end, when  the physical body is
worn out, he reverses the process of descent and la ys aside one by one the
temporary vehicles which he has assumed. The first to go is the physical
body, and when that is dropped, his life is centred  in the astral world and
he lives in his astral body.

The length of his stay in that world depends upon t he amount of passion and
emotion which he has developed within himself in hi s physical life. If
there is much of these, the astral body is strongly  vitalized, and will
persist for a long time; if there is but little, th e astral body has less
vitality, and he will soon be able to cast that veh icle aside in turn. When
that is done he finds himself living in his mental body. The strength of
that depends upon the nature of the thoughts to whi ch he has habituated
himself, and usually his stay at this level is a lo ng one. At last it comes
to an end, and he casts aside the mental body in tu rn, and is once more the
ego in his own world.

Owing to lack of development, he is as yet but part ially conscious in that
world; the vibrations of its matter are too rapid t o make any impression
upon him, just as the ultra-violet rays are too rap id to make any
impression upon our eyes. After a rest there, he fe els the desire to
descend to a level where the undulations are percep tible to him, in order
that he may feel himself to be fully alive; so he r epeats the process of
descent into denser matter, and assumes once more a  mental, an astral and a
physical body. As his previous bodies have all disi ntegrated, each in its
tarn, these new vehicles are entirely distinct from  them, and thus it
happens that in his physical life he has no recolle ction whatever of other
similar lives which have preceded it.

When functioning in this physical world he remember s by means of his mental
body; but since that is a new one, assumed only for  this birth, it
naturally cannot contain the memory of previous bir ths in which it had no
part. The man himself, the ego, does remember them all when in his own
world, and occasionally some partial recollection o f them or influence from
them filters through into his lower vehicles. He do es not usually, in his
physical life, remember the experiences of earlier lives, but he does
manifest in physical life the qualities which those  experiences have
developed in him. Each man is therefore exactly wha t he has made himself
during those past lives; if he has in them develope d good qualities in
himself, he possesses the good qualities now; if he  neglected to train
himself, and consequently left himself weak and of evil disposition, he
finds himself precisely in that condition now. The qualities, good or evil,
with which he is born are those which he has made f or himself.

This development of the ego is the object of the wh ole process of
materialization; he assumes those veils of matter p recisely because through
them he is able to receive vibrations to which he c an respond, so that his
latent faculties may thereby be unfolded. Though ma n descends from on high
into these lower worlds, it is only through that de scent that a full
cognizance of the higher worlds is developed in him . Full consciousness in
any given world involves the power to perceive and respond to all the
undulations of that world: therefore the ordinary m an has not yet perfect
consciousness at any level--not even in this physic al world which he thinks
he knows. It is possible for him to unfold his perc ipience in all these
worlds, and it is by means of such developed consci ousness that we observe
all these facts which I am now describing.
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The causal body is the permanent vehicle of the ego  in the higher mental
world. It consists of matter of the first, second a nd third subdivisions of
that world. In ordinary people it is not yet fully active, only that matter
which belongs to the third subdivision being vivifi ed. As the ego unfolds
his latent possibilities through the long course of  his evolution, the
higher matter is gradually brought into action, but  it is only in the
perfected man whom we call the Adept that it is dev eloped to its fullest
extent. Such matter can be discerned by clairvoyant  sight, but only by a
seer who knows how to use the sight of the ego.

It is difficult to describe a causal body fully, be cause the senses
belonging to its world are altogether different fro m and higher than ours
at this level. Such memory of the appearance of a c ausal body as it is
possible for a clairvoyant to bring into his physic al brain represents it
as ovoid, and as surrounding the physical body of t he man, extending to a
distance of about eighteen inches from the normal s urface of that body. In
the case of primitive man it resembles a bubble, an d gives the impression
of being empty. It is in reality filled with higher  mental matter, but as
this is not yet brought into activity it remains co lourless and
transparent. As advancement continues it is gradual ly stirred into
alertness by vibrations which reach it from the low er bodies. This comes
but slowly, because the activities of man in the ea rlier stages of his
evolution are not of a character to obtain expressi on in matter so fine as
that of the higher mental body; but when a man reac hes the stage where he
is capable either of abstract thought or of unselfi sh emotion the matter of
the causal body is aroused into response.

When these rates of undulation are awakened within him they show themselves
in his causal body as colours, so that instead of b eing a mere transparent
bubble it gradually becomes a sphere filled with ma tter of the most lovely
and delicate hues--an object beautiful beyond all c onception. It is found
by experience that these colours are significant. T he vibration which
denotes the power of unselfish affection shows itse lf as a pale
rose-colour; that which indicates high intellectual  power is yellow; that
which expresses sympathy is green, while blue betok ens devotional feeling,
and a luminous lilac-blue typifies the higher spiri tuality. The same scheme
of colour-significance applies to the bodies which are built of denser
matter, but as we approach the physical world the h ues are in every case by
comparison grosser--not only less delicate but also  less living.

In the course of evolution in the lower worlds man often introduces into
his vehicles qualities which are undesirable and en tirely inappropriate for
his life as an ego--such, for example, as pride, ir ritability, sensuality.
These, like the rest, are reducible to vibrations, but they are in all
cases vibrations of the lower subdivisions of their  respective worlds, and
therefore they cannot reproduce themselves in the c ausal body, which is
built exclusively of the matter of the three higher  subdivisions of its
world. For each section of the astral body acts str ongly upon the
corresponding section of the mental body, but only upon the corresponding
section; it cannot influence any other part. So the  causal body can be
affected only by the three higher portions of the a stral body; and the
oscillations of those represent only good qualities .

The practical effect of this is that the man can bu ild into the ego (that
is, into his true self) nothing but good qualities;  the evil qualities
which he develops are in their nature transitory an d must be thrown aside
as he advances, because he has no longer within him  matter which can
express them. The difference between the causal bod ies of the savage and
the saint is that the first is empty and colourless , while the second is
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full of brilliant, coruscating tints. As the man pa sses beyond even
saint-hood and becomes a great spiritual power, his  causal body increases
in size, because it has so much more to express, an d it also begins to pour
out from itself in all directions powerful rays of living light. In one who
has attained Adeptship this body is of enormous dim ensions.

The mental body is built of matter of the four lowe r subdivisions of the
mental world, and expresses the concrete thoughts o f the man. Here also we
find the same colour-scheme as in the causal body. The hues are somewhat
less delicate, and we notice one or two additions. For example, a thought
of pride shows itself as orange, while irritability  is manifested by a
brilliant scarlet. We may see here sometimes the br ight brown of avarice,
the grey-brown of selfishness, and the grey-green o f deceit. Here also we
perceive the possibility of a mixture of colours; t he affection, the
intellect, the devotion may be tinged by selfishnes s, and in that case
their distinctive colours are mingled with the brow n of selfishness, and so
we have an impure and muddy appearance. Although it s particles are always
in intensely rapid motion among themselves, this bo dy has at the same time
a kind of loose organization.

The size and shape of the mental body are determine d by those of the causal
vehicle. There are in it certain striations which d ivide it more or less
irregularly into segments, each of these correspond ing to a certain
department of the physical brain, so that every typ e of thought should
function through its duly assigned portion. The men tal body is as yet so
imperfectly developed in ordinary men that there ar e many in whom a great
number of special departments are not yet in activi ty, and any attempt at
thought belonging to those departments has to trave l round through some
inappropriate channel which happens to be fully ope n. The result is that
thought on those subjects is for those people clums y and uncomprehending.
This is why some people have a head for mathematics  and others are unable
to add correctly--why some people instinctively und erstand, appreciate and
enjoy music, while others do not know one tune from  another.

All the matter of the mental body should be circula ting freely, but
sometimes a man allows his thought upon a certain s ubject to set and
solidify, and then the circulation is impeded, and there is a congestion
which presently hardens into a kind of wart on the mental body. Such a wart
appears to us down here as a prejudice; and until i t is absorbed and free
circulation restored, it is impossible for the man to think truly or to see
clearly with regard to that particular department o f his mind, as the
congestion checks the free passage of undulations b oth outward and inward.

When a man uses any part of his mental body it not only vibrates for the
time more rapidly, but it also temporarily swells o ut and increases in
size. If there is prolonged thought upon a subject this increase becomes
permanent, and it is thus open to any man to increa se the size of his
mental body either along desirable or undesirable l ines.

Good thoughts produce vibrations of the finer matte r of the body, which by
its specific gravity tends to float in the upper pa rt of the ovoid; whereas
bad thoughts, such as selfishness and avarice, are always oscillations of
the grosser matter, which tends to gravitate toward s the lower part of the
ovoid. Consequently the ordinary man, who yields hi mself not infrequently
to selfish thoughts of various kinds, usually expan ds the lower part of his
mental body, and presents roughly the appearance of  an egg with its larger
end downwards. The man who has repressed those lowe r thoughts, and devoted
himself to higher ones, tends to expand the upper p art of his mental body,
and therefore presents the appearance of an egg sta nding on its smaller
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end. From a study of the colours and striations of a man's mental body the
clairvoyant can perceive his character and the prog ress he has made in his
present life. From similar features of the causal b ody he can see what
progress the ego has made since its original format ion, when the man left
the animal kingdom.

When a man thinks of any concrete object--a book, a  house, a landscape--he
builds a tiny image of the object in the matter of his mental body. This
image floats in the upper part of that body, usuall y in front of the face
of the man and at about the level of the eyes. It r emains there as long as
the man is contemplating the object, and usually fo r a little time
afterwards, the length of time depending upon the i ntensity and the
clearness of the thought. This form is quite object ive, and can be seen by
another person, if that other has developed the sig ht of his own mental
body. If a man thinks of another, he creates a tiny  portrait in just the
same way. If his thought is merely contemplative an d involves no feeling
(such as affection or dislike) or desire (such as a  wish to see the person)
the thought does not usually perceptibly affect the  man of whom he thinks.

If coupled with the thought of the person there is a feeling, as for
example of affection, another phenomenon occurs bes ides the forming of the
image. The thought of affection takes a definite fo rm, which it builds out
of the matter of the thinker's mental body. Because  of the emotion
involved, it draws round it also matter of his astr al body, and thus we
have an astromental form which leaps out of the bod y in which it has been
generated, and moves through space towards the obje ct of the feeling of
affection. If the thought is sufficiently strong, d istance makes absolutely
no difference to it; but the thought of an ordinary  person is usually weak
and diffused, and is therefore not effective outsid e a limited area.

When this thought-form reaches its object it discha rges itself into his
astral and mental bodies, communicating to them its  own rate of vibration.
Putting this in another way, a thought of love sent  from one person to
another involves the actual transference of a certa in amount both of force
and of matter from the sender to the recipient, and  its effect upon the
recipient is to arouse the feeling of affection in him, and slightly but
permanently to increase his power of loving. But su ch a thought also
strengthens the power of affection in the thinker, and therefore it does
good simultaneously to both.

Every thought builds a form; if the thought be dire cted to another person
it travels to him; if it be distinctly selfish it r emains in the immediate
neighbourhood of the thinker; if it belongs to neit her of these categories
it floats for awhile in space and then slowly disin tegrates. Every man
therefore is leaving behind him wherever he goes a trail of thought forms;
as we go along the street we are walking all the ti me amidst a sea of other
men's thoughts. If a man leaves his mind blank for a time, these residual
thoughts of others drift through it, making in most  cases but little
impression upon him. Sometimes one arrives which at tracts his attention, so
that his mind seizes upon it and makes it its own, strengthens it by the
addition of its force, and then casts it out again to affect somebody else.
A man therefore, is not responsible for a thought w hich floats into his
mind, because it may be not his, but someone else's ; but he _is_
responsible if he takes it up, dwells upon it and t hen sends it out
strengthened.

Self-centred thought of any kind hangs about the th inker, and most men
surround their mental bodies with a shell of such t houghts. Such a shell
obscures the mental vision and facilitates the form ation of prejudice.
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Each thought-form is a temporary entity. It resembl es a charged battery,
awaiting an opportunity to discharge itself. Its te ndency is always to
reproduce its own rate of vibration in the mental b ody upon which it
fastens itself, and so to arouse in it a like thoug ht. If the person at
whom it is aimed happens to be busy or already enga ged in some definite
train of thought, the particles of his mental body are already swinging at
a certain determinate rate, and cannot for the mome nt be affected from
without. In that case the thought-form bides its ti me, hanging about its
object until he is sufficiently at rest to permit i ts entrance; then it
discharges itself upon him, and in the act ceases t o exist.

The self-centred thought behaves in exactly the sam e way with regard to its
generator, and discharges itself upon him when oppo rtunity offers. If it be
an evil thought, he generally regards it as the sug gestion of a tempting
demon, whereas in truth he tempts himself. Usually each definite thought
creates a new thought-form; but if a thought-form o f the same nature is
already hovering round the thinker, under certain c ircumstances a new
thought on the same subject, instead of creating a new form, coalesces with
and strengthens, the old one, so that by long brood ing over the same
subject a man may sometimes create a thought-form o f tremendous power. If
the thought be a wicked one, such a thought-form ma y become a veritable
evil influence, lasting perhaps for many years, and  having for a time all
the appearance and powers of a real living entity.

All these which have been described are the ordinar y unpremeditated
thoughts of man. A man can make a thought-form inte ntionally, and aim it at
another with the object of helping him. This is one  of the lines of
activity adopted by those who desire to serve human ity. A steady stream of
powerful thought directed intelligently upon anothe r person may be of the
greatest assistance to him. A strong thought-form m ay be a real guardian
angel, and protect its object from impurity, from i rritability or from
fear.

An interesting branch of the subject is the study o f the various shapes and
colours taken by thought-forms of different kinds. The colours indicate the
nature of the thought, and are in agreement with th ose which we have
already described as existing in the bodies. The sh apes are of infinite
variety, but are often in some way typical of the k ind of thought which
they express.

Every thought of definite character, such as a thou ght of affection or
hatred, of devotion or suspicion, of anger or fear,  of pride or jealousy,
not only creates a form but also radiates an undula tion. The fact that,
each one of these thoughts is expressed by a certai n colour indicates that
the thought expresses itself as an oscillation of t he matter of a certain
part of the mental body. This rate of oscillation c ommunicates itself to
the surrounding mental matter precisely in the same  way as the vibration of
a bell communicates itself to the surrounding air.

This radiation travels out in all directions, and w henever it impinges upon
another mental body in a passive or receptive condi tion it communicates to
it something of its own vibration. This does not co nvey a definite complete
idea, as does the thought-form, but it tends to pro duce a thought of the
same character as itself. For example, if the thoug ht be devotional its
undulations will excite devotion, but the object of  the worship may be
different in the case of each person upon whose men tal body they impinge.
The thought-form, on the other hand, can reach only  one person, but will
convey to that person (if receptive) not only a gen eral devotional feeling,
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but also a precise image of the Being for whom the adoration was originally
felt.

Any person who habitually thinks pure, good and str ong thoughts is
utilizing for that purpose the higher part of his m ental body--a part which
is not used at all by the ordinary man, and is enti rely undeveloped in him.
Such an one is therefore a power for good in the wo rld, and is being of
great use to all those of his neighbours who are ca pable of any sort of
response. For the vibration which he sends out tend s to arouse a new and
higher part of their mental bodies, and consequentl y to open before them
altogether new fields of thought.

It may not be exactly the same thought as that sent  out, but it is of the
same nature. The undulations generated by a man thi nking of Theosophy do
not necessarily communicate Theosophical ideas to a ll those around him; but
they do awaken in them more liberal and higher thou ght than that to which
they have before been accustomed. On the other hand , the thought-forms
generated under such circumstances, though more lim ited in their action
than the radiation, are also more precise; they can  affect only those who
are to some extent open to them, but to them they w ill convey definite
Theosophical ideas.

The colours of the astral body bear the same meanin g as those of the higher
vehicles, but are several octaves of colours below them, and much more
nearly approaching to such hues as we see in the ph ysical world. It is the
vehicle of passion and emotion, and consequently it  may exhibit additional
colours, expressing man's less desirable feelings, which cannot show
themselves at higher levels; for example, a lurid b rownish-red indicates
the presence of sensuality, while black clouds show  malice and hatred. A
curious livid grey betokens the presence of fear, a nd a much darker grey,
usually arranged in heavy rings around the ovoid, i ndicates a condition of
depression. Irritability is shown by the presence o f a number of small
scarlet flecks in the astral body, each representin g a small angry impulse.
Jealousy is shown by a peculiar brownish-green, gen erally studded with the
same scarlet flecks. The astral body is in size and  shape like those just
described, and in the ordinary man its outline is u sually clearly marked;
but in the case of primitive man it is often exceed ingly irregular, and
resembles a rolling cloud composed of all the more unpleasant colours.

When the astral body is comparatively quiet (it is never actually at rest)
the colours which are to be seen in it indicate tho se emotions to which the
man is most in the habit of yielding himself. When the man experiences a
rush of any particular feeling, the rate of vibrati on which expresses that
feeling dominates for a time the entire astral body . If, for example, it be
devotion, the whole of his astral body is flushed w ith, blue, and while the
emotion remains at its strongest the normal colours  do little more than
modify the blue, or appear faintly through a veil o f it; but presently the
vehemence of the sentiment dies away, and the norma l colours re-assert
themselves. But because of that spasm of emotion th e part of the astral
body which is normally blue has been increased in s ize. Thus a man who
frequently feels high devotion soon comes to have a  large area of the blue
permanently existing in his astral body.

When the rush of devotional _feeling_ comes over hi m, it is usually
accompanied by _thoughts_ of devotion. Although pri marily formed in the
mental body, these draw round themselves a large am ount of astral matter as
well, so that their action is in both worlds. In bo th worlds also is the
radiation which was previously described, so that t he devotional man is a
centre of devotion, and will influence other people  to share both his
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thoughts and his feelings. The same is true in the case of affection,
anger, depression--and, indeed, of all other feelin gs.

The flood of emotion does not itself greatly affect  the mental body,
although for a time it may render it almost impossi ble for any activity
from that mental body to come through into the phys ical brain. That is not
because that body itself is affected, but because t he astral body, which
acts as a bridge between it and the physical brain,  is vibrating so
entirely at one rate as to be incapable of conveyin g any undulation which
is not in harmony with that.

The permanent colours of the astral body react upon , the mental. They
produce in it their correspondences, several octave s higher, in the same
manner as a musical note produces overtones. The me ntal body in its turn
reacts upon the causal in the same way, and thus al l the good qualities
expressed in the lower vehicles by degrees establis h themselves permanently
in the ego. The evil qualities cannot do so, as the  rates of vibrations
which express them are impossible for the higher me ntal matter of which the
causal body is constructed.

So far, we have described vehicles which are the ex pression of the ego in
their respective worlds--vehicles, which he provide s for himself; in the
physical world we come to a vehicle which is provid ed for him by Nature
under laws which will be later explained--which tho ugh also in some sense
an expression of him, is by no means a perfect mani festation. In ordinary
life we see only a small part of this physical body --only that which is
built of the solid and liquid subdivisions of physi cal matter. The body
contains matter of all the seven subdivisions, and all of them play their
part in its life and are of equal importance, to it .

We usually speak of the invisible part of the physi cal body as the etheric
double; "double" because it exactly reproduces the size and shape of the
part of the body that we can see, and "etheric" bec ause it is built--of
that finer kind of matter by the vibrations of whic h light is conveyed to
the retina of the eye. (This must not be confused w ith the true æther of
space--that of which matter is the negation.) This invisible part of the
physical body is of great importance to us, since i t is the vehicle through
which flow the streams of vitality which keep the b ody alive, and without
it, as a bridge to convey undulations of thought an d feeling from the
astral to the visible denser physical matter, the e go could make no use of
the cells of his brain.

The life of a physical body is one of perpetual cha nge and in order that it
shall live, it needs constantly to be supplied from  three distinct sources.
It must have food for its digestion, air for its br eathing, and vitality
for its absorption. This vitality is essentially a force, but when clothed
in matter it appears to us as a definite element, w hich exists in all the
worlds of which we have spoken. At the moment we ar e concerned with that
manifestation of it which we find in the highest su bdivision of the
physical world. Just as the blood circulates throug h the veins, so does the
vitality circulate along the nerves; and precisely as any abnormality in
the flow of the blood at once affects the physical body, so does the
slightest irregularity in the absorption or flow of  the vitality affect
this higher part of the physical body.

Vitality is a force which comes originally from the  sun. When an ultimate
physical atom is charged with it, it draws round it self six other atoms,
and makes itself into an etheric element. The origi nal force of vitality is
then subdivided into seven, each of the atoms carry ing a separate charge.
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The element thus made is absorbed into the human bo dy through the etheric
part of the spleen. It is there split up into its c omponent parts, which at
once low to the various parts of the body assigned to them. The spleen is
one of the seven force centres in the etheric part of the physical body. In
each of our vehicles seven such centres should be i n activity, and when
they are thus active they are visible to clairvoyan t sight. They appear
usually as shallow vortices, for they are the point s at which the force
from the higher bodies enters the lower. In the phy sical body these centres
are: (1) at the base of the spine, (2) at the solar  plexus, (3) at the
spleen, (4) over the heart, (5) at the throat, (6) between the eyebrows,
and (7) at the top of the head. There are other dor mant centres, but their
awakening is undesirable.

The shape of all the higher bodies as seen by the c lairvoyant is ovoid, but
the matter composing them is not equally distribute d throughout the egg. In
the midst of this ovoid is the physical body. The p hysical body strongly
attracts astral matter, and in its turn the astral matter strongly attracts
mental matter. Therefore by far the greater part of  the matter of the
astral body is gathered within the physical frame; and the same is true of
the mental vehicle. If we see the astral body of a man in its own world,
apart from the physical body we shall still perceiv e the astral matter
aggregated in exactly the shape of the physical, al though, as the matter is
more fluidic in its nature, what we see is a body b uilt of dense mist, in
the midst of an ovoid of much finer mist. The same is true for the mental
body. Therefore, if in the astral or the mental wor ld we should meet an
acquaintance, we should recognise him by his appear ance just as instantly
as in the physical world.

This, then, is the true constitution of man. In the  first place he is a
Monad, a Spark of the Divine. Of that Monad the ego  is a partial
expression, formed in order that he may enter evolu tion, and may return to
the Monad with joy, bringing his sheaves with him i n the shape of qualities
developed by garnered experience. The ego in his tu rn puts down part of
himself for the same purpose into lower worlds, and  we call that part a
personality, because the Latin word _persona_ means  a mask, and this
personality is the mask which the ego puts upon him self when he manifests
in worlds lower than his own. Just as the ego is a small part and an
imperfect expression of the Monad, so is the person ality a small part and
an imperfect expression of the ego; so that what we  usually think of as the
man is only in truth a fragment of a fragment.

The personality wears three bodies or vehicles, the  mental, the astral and
the physical. While the man is what we call alive a nd awake on the physical
earth he is limited by his physical body, for he us es the astral and mental
bodies only as bridges to connect himself with his lowest vehicle. One of
the limitations of the physical body is that it qui ckly becomes fatigued
and needs periodical rest. Each night the man leave s it to sleep, and
withdraws into his astral vehicle, which does not b ecome fatigued, and
therefore needs no sleep. During this sleep of the physical body the man is
free to move about in the astral world; but the ext ent to which he does
this depends upon his development. The primitive sa vage usually does not
move more than a few miles away from his sleeping p hysical form--often not
as much as that; and he has only the vaguest consci ousness.

The educated man is generally able to travel in his  astral vehicle wherever
he will, and has much more consciousness in the ast ral world, though he has
not often the faculty of bringing into his waking l ife any memory of what
he has seen and done while his physical body was as leep. Sometimes he does
remember some incident which he has seen, some expe rience which he has had,
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and then he calls it a vivid dream. More often his recollections are
hopelessly entangled with vague memories of waking life, and with
impressions made from without upon the etheric part  of his brain. Thus we
arrive at the confused and often absurd dreams of o rdinary life. The
developed man becomes as fully conscious and active  in the astral world as
in the physical, and brings through into the latter  full remembrance of
what he has been doing in the former--that is, he h as a continuous life
without any loss of consciousness throughout the wh ole twenty-four hours,
and thus throughout the whole of his physical life,  and even through death
itself.

Chapter VI

AFTER DEATH

Death is the laying aside of the physical body; but  it makes no more
difference to the ego than does the laying aside of  an overcoat to the
physical man. Having put off his physical body, the  ego continues to live
in his astral body until the force has become exhau sted which has been
generated by such emotions and passions as he has a llowed himself to feel
during earth-life. When that has happened, the seco nd death takes place;
the astral body also falls away from him, and he fi nds himself living in
the mental body and in the lower mental world. In t hat condition he remains
until the thought-forces generated during his physi cal and astral lives
have worn themselves out; then he drops the third v ehicle in its turn and
remains once more an ego in his own world, inhabiti ng his causal body.

There is, then, no such thing as death as it is ord inarily understood.
There is only a succession of stages in a continuou s life--stages lived in
the three worlds one after another. The apportionme nt of time between these
three worlds varies much as man advances. The primi tive man lives almost
exclusively in the physical world, spending only a few years in the astral
at the end of each of his physical lives. As he dev elops, the astral life
becomes longer, and as intellect: unfolds in him, a nd he becomes able to
think, he begins to spend a little time in the ment al world as well. The
ordinary man of civilized races remains longer in t he mental world than in
the physical and astral; indeed, the more a man evo lves the longer becomes
his mental, life and the shorter his life in the as tral world.

The astral life is the result of all feelings which  have in them the
element of self. If they have been directly selfish , they bring him into
conditions of great unpleasantness in the astral wo rld; if, though tinged
with thoughts of self, they have been good and kind ly, they bring him a
comparatively pleasant though still limited astral life. Such of his
thoughts and feelings as have been entirely unselfi sh produce their results
in his life in the mental world; therefore that lif e in the mental, world
cannot be other than blissful. The astral life, whi ch the man has made for
himself either miserable or comparatively joyous, c orresponds to what
Christians call purgatory; the lower mental life, w hich is always entirely
happy, is what is called heaven.

Man makes for himself his own purgatory and heaven,  and these are not
planes, but states of consciousness. Hell does not exist; it is only a
figment of the theological imagination; but a man w ho lives foolishly may
make for himself a very unpleasant and long endurin g purgatory. Neither
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purgatory nor heaven can ever be eternal, for a fin ite cause cannot produce
an infinite result. The variations in individual ca ses are so wide that to
give actual figures is somewhat misleading. If we t ake the average man of
what is called the lower middle class, the typical specimen of which would
be a small shopkeeper or shop-assistant, his averag e life in the astral
world would be perhaps about forty years, and the l ife in the mental world
about two hundred. The man of spirituality and cult ure, on the other hand,
may have perhaps twenty years of life in the astral  world and a thousand in
the heaven life. One who is specially developed may  reduce the astral life
to a few days or hours and spend fifteen hundred ye ars in heaven.

Not only does the length of these periods vary grea tly, but the conditions
in both worlds also differ widely. The matter of wh ich all these bodies are
built is not dead matter but living, and that fact has to be taken into
consideration. The physical body is built up of cel ls, each of which is a
tiny separate life animated by the Second Outpourin g, which comes forth
from the Second Aspect of the Deity. These cells ar e of varying kinds and
fulfil various functions, and all these facts must be taken into account if
the man wishes to understand the work of his physic al body and to live a
healthy life in it.

The same thing applies to the astral and mental bod ies. In the cell-life
which permeates them there is as yet nothing in the  way of intelligence,
but there is a strong instinct always pressing in t he direction of what is
for its development. The life animating the matter of which such bodies are
built is upon the outward arc of evolution, moving downwards or outwards
into matter, so that progress for it means to desce nd into denser forms of
matter, and to learn to express itself through them . Unfoldment for the man
is just the opposite of this; he has already sunk d eeply into matter and is
now rising out of that towards his source. There is  consequently a constant
conflict of interests between the man within and th e life inhabiting the
matter of his vehicles, inasmuch as its tendency is  downward, while his is
upward.

The matter of the astral body (or rather the life a nimating its molecules)
desires for its evolution such undulations as it ca n get, of as many
different kinds as possible, and as coarse as possi ble. The next step in
its evolution will be to ensoul physical matter and  become used to its
still slower oscillations; and as a step on the way  to that, it desires the
grossest of the astral vibrations. It has not the i ntelligence definitely
to plan for these; but its instinct helps it to dis cover how most easily to
procure them.

The molecules of the astral body are constantly cha nging, as are those of
the physical body, but nevertheless the life in the  mass of those astral
molecules has a sense, though a very vague sense, o f itself as a whole--as
a kind of temporary entity. It does not know that i t is part of a man's
astral body; it is quite incapable of understanding  what a man is; but it
realizes in a blind way that under its present cond itions it receives many
more waves, and much stronger ones, than it would r eceive if floating at
large in the atmosphere. It would then only occasio nally catch, as from a
distance, the radiation of man's passions and emoti ons; now it is in the
very heart of them, it can miss none, and it gets t hem at their strongest.
Therefore it feels itself in a good position, and i t makes an effort to
retain that position. It finds itself in contact wi th something finer than
itself--the matter of the man's mental body; and it  comes to feel that if
it can contrive to involve that finer something in its own undulations,
they will be greatly intensified and prolonged.
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Since astral matter is the vehicle of desire and me ntal matter is the
vehicle of thought, this instinct, when translated into our language, means
that if the astral body can induce us to think that  _we_ want what _it_
wants, it is much more likely to get it. Thus it ex ercises a slow steady
pressure upon the man--a kind of hunger on its side , but for him a
temptation to what is coarse and undesirable. If he  be a passionate man
there is a gentle but ceaseless pressure in the dir ection of irritability;
if he be a sensual man, an equally steady pressure in the direction of
impurity.

A man who does not understand this usually makes on e of two mistakes with
regard to it: either he supposes it to be the promp ting of his own nature,
and therefore regards that nature as inherently evi l, or he thinks of the
pressure as coming from outside--as a temptation of  an imaginary devil. The
truth lies between the two. The pressure is natural , not to the man but to
the vehicle which he is using; its desire is natura l and right for it, but
harmful to the man, and therefore it is necessary t hat he should resist it.
If he does so resist, if he declines to yield himse lf to the feelings
suggested to him, the particles within him which ne ed those vibrations
become apathetic for lack of nourishment, and event ually atrophy and fall
out from his astral body, and are replaced by other  particles, whose
natural wave-rate is more nearly in accordance with  that which the man
habitually permits within his astral body.

This gives the reason for what are called prompting s of the lower nature
during life. If the man yields himself to them, suc h promptings grow
stronger and stronger until at last he feels as tho ugh he could not resist
them, and identifies himself with them--which is ex actly what this curious
half-life in the particles of the astral body wants  him to do.

At the death of the physical body this vague astral  consciousness is
alarmed. It realizes that its existence as a separa ted mass is menaced, and
it takes instinctive steps to defend itself and to maintain its position as
long as possible. The matter of the astral body is far more fluidic than
that of the physical, and this consciousness seizes  upon its particles and
disposes them so as to resist encroachment. It puts  the grossest and
densest upon the outside as a kind of shell, and ar ranges the others in
concentric layers, so that the body as a whole may become as resistant to
friction as its constitution permits, and may there fore retain its shape as
long as possible.

For the man this produces various unpleasant effect s. The physiology of the
astral body is quite different from that of the phy sical; the latter
acquires its information from without by means of c ertain organs which are
specialized as the instruments of its senses, but t he astral body has no
separated senses in our meaning of the word. That w hich for the astral body
corresponds to sight is the power of its molecules to respond to impacts
from without, which come to them by means of simila r molecules. For
example, a man has within his astral body matter be longing to all the
subdivisions of the astral world, and it is because  of that that he is
capable of "seeing" objects built of the matter of any of these
subdivisions.

Supposing an astral object to be made of the matter  of the second and third
subdivisions mixed, a man living in the astral worl d could perceive that
object only if on the surface of his astral body th ere were particles
belonging to the second and third subdivisions of t hat world which were
capable of receiving and recording the vibrations w hich that object set up.
A man who from the arrangement of his body by the v ague consciousness of
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which we have spoken, had on the outside of that ve hicle only the denser
matter of the lowest subdivision, could no more be conscious of the object
which we have mentioned than we are ourselves consc ious in the physical
body of the gases which move about us in the atmosp here or of objects built
exclusively of etheric matter.

During physical life the matter of the man's astral  body is in constant
motion, and its particles pass among one another mu ch as do those of
boiling water. Consequently at any given moment it is practically certain
that particles of all varieties will be represented  on the surface of his
astral body, and that therefore when he is using hi s astral body during
sleep he will be able to "see" by its means any ast ral object which
approaches him.

After death, if he has allowed the rearrangement to  be made (as from
ignorance, all ordinary persons do) his condition i n this respect will be
different. Having on the surface of his astral body  only the lowest and
grossest particles, he can receive impressions only  from corresponding
particles outside; so that instead of seeing the wh ole of the astral world
about him, he will see only one-seventh of it, and that the densest and
most impure. The vibrations of this heavier matter are the expressions only
of objectionable feelings and emotions, and of the least refined class of
astral entities. Therefore it emerges that a man in  this condition can see
only the undesirable inhabitants of the astral worl d, and can feel only its
most unpleasant and vulgar influences.

He is surrounded by other men, whose astral bodies are probably of quite
ordinary character; but since he can see and feel o nly that which is lowest
and coarsest in them, they appear to him to be mons ters of vice with no
redeeming features. Even his friends seem not at al l what they used to be,
because he is now incapable of appreciating any of their better qualities.
Under these circumstances it is little wonder that he considers the astral
world a hell; yet the fault is in no way with the a stral world, but with
himself--first, for allowing within himself so much  of that cruder type of
matter, and, secondly, for letting that vague astra l consciousness dominate
him and dispose it in that particular way.

The man who has studied these matters declines abso lutely to yield to the
pressure during life or to permit the rearrangement  after death, and
consequently he retains his power of seeing the ast ral world as a whole,
and not merely the cruder and baser part of it.

The astral world has many points in common with the  physical; just like the
physical, it presents different appearances to diff erent people, and even
to the same person at different periods of his care er. It is the home of
emotions and of lower thoughts; and emotions are mu ch stronger in that
world than in this. When a person is awake we canno t see that larger part
of his emotion at all; its strength goes in setting  in motion the gross
physical matter of the brain. So if we see a man sh ow affection here, what
we can see is not the whole of his affection, but o nly such part of it as
is left after all this other work has been done. Em otions therefore bulk
far more largely in the astral life than in the phy sical. They in no way
exclude higher thought if they are controlled, so i n the astral world as in
the physical a man may devote himself to study and to helping his fellows,
or he may waste his time and drift about aimlessly.

The astral world extends nearly to the mean distanc e of the orbit of the
moon; but though the whole of this realm is open to  any of its inhabitants
who have not permitted the redistribution of their matter, the great
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majority remain much nearer to the surface of the e arth. The matter of the
different subdivisions of that world interpenetrate s with perfect freedom,
but there is on the whole a general tendency for th e denser matter to
settle towards the centre. The conditions are much like those which obtain
in a bucket of water which contains in suspension a  number of kinds of
matter of different degrees of density. Since the w ater is kept in
perpetual motion, the different kinds of matter are  diffused through it;
but in spite of that, the densest matter is found i n greatest quantity
nearest to the bottom. So that though we must not a t all think of the
various subdivisions of the astral world as lying a bove one another as do
the coats of an onion, it is nevertheless true that  the average arrangement
of the matter of those subdivisions partakes somewh at of that general
character.

Astral matter interpenetrates physical matter preci sely as though it were
not there, but each subdivision of physical matter has a strong attraction
for astral matter of the corresponding subdivision.  Hence it arises that
every physical body has its astral counterpart. If I have a glass of water
standing upon a table, the glass and the table, bei ng of physical matter in
the solid state, are interpenetrated by astral matt er of the lowest
subdivision. The water in the glass, being liquid, is interpenetrated by
what we may call astral liquid--that is, by astral matter of the sixth
subdivision; whereas the air surrounding both, bein g physical matter in the
gaseous condition, is entirely interpenetrated by a stral gaseous
matter--that is, astral matter of the fifth subdivi sion.

But just as air, water, glass and table are alike i nterpenetrated all the
time by the finer physical matter which we have cal led etheric, so are all
the astral counterparts interpenetrated by the fine r astral matter of the
higher subdivisions which correspond to the etheric . But even the astral
solid is less dense than the finest of the physical  ethers.

The man who finds himself in the astral world after  death, if he has not
submitted to the rearrangement of the matter of his  body, will notice but
little difference from physical life. He can float about in any direction
at will, but in actual fact he usually stays in the  neighbourhood to which
he is accustomed. He is still able to perceive his house, his room, his
furniture, his relations, his friends. The living, when ignorant of the
higher worlds, suppose themselves to have "lost" th ose who have laid aside
their physical bodies; but the dead are never for a  moment under the
impression that they have lost the living.

Functioning as they are in the astral body, the dea d can no longer see the
physical bodies of those whom they have left behind ; but they do see their
astral bodies, and as those are exactly the same in  outline as the
physical, they are perfectly aware of the presence of their friends. They
see each one surrounded by a faint ovoid of luminou s mist, and if they
happen to be observant, they may notice various oth er small changes in
their surroundings; but it is at least quite clear to them that they have
not gone away to some distant heaven or hell, but s till remain in touch
with the world which they know, although they see i t at a somewhat
different angle.

The dead man has the astral body of his living frie nd obviously before him,
so he cannot think of him as lost; but while the fr iend is awake, the dead
man will not be able to make any impression upon hi m, for the consciousness
of the friend is then in the physical world, and hi s astral body is being
used only as a bridge. The dead man cannot therefor e communicate with his
friend, nor can he read his friend's higher thought s; but he will see by
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the change in colour in the astral body any emotion  which that friend may
feel, and with a little practice and observation he  may easily learn to
read all those thoughts of his friend which have in  them anything of self
or of desire.

When the friend falls asleep the whole position is changed. He is then also
conscious in the astral world side by side with the  dead man, and they can
communicate in every respect as freely as they coul d during physical life.
The emotions felt by the living react strongly upon  the dead who love them.
If the former give way to grief, the latter cannot but suffer severely.

The conditions of life after death are almost infin ite in their variety,
but they can be calculated without difficulty by an y one who will take the
trouble to understand the astral world and to consi der the character of the
person concerned. That character is not in the slig htest degree changed by
death; the man's thoughts, emotions and desires are  exactly the same as
before. He is in every way the same man, minus his physical body; and his
happiness or misery depends upon the extent to whic h this loss of the
physical body affects him.

If his longings have been such as need a physical b ody for their
gratification, he is likely to suffer considerably.  Such a craving
manifests itself as a vibration in the astral body,  and while we are still
in this world most of its strength is employed in s etting in motion the
heavy physical particles. Desire is therefore a far  greater force in the
astral life than in the physical, and if the man ha s not been in the habit
of controlling it, and if in this new life it canno t be satisfied, it may
cause him great and long-continued trouble.

Take as an illustration the extreme case of a drunk ard or a sensualist.
Here we have a lust which has been strong enough du ring physical life to
overpower reason, common sense and all the feelings  of decency and of
family affection. After death the man finds himself  in the astral world
feeling the appetite perhaps a hundred times more s trongly, yet absolutely
unable to satisfy it because he has lost the physic al body. Such a life is
a very real hell--the only hell there is; yet no on e is punishing him; he
is reaping the perfectly natural result of his own action. Gradually as
time passes this force of desire wears out, but onl y at the cost of
terrible suffering for the man, because to him ever y day seems as a
thousand years. He has no measure of time such as w e have in the physical
world. He can measure it only by his sensations. Fr om a distortion of this
fact has come the blasphemous idea of eternal damna tion.

Many other cases less extreme than this will readil y suggest themselves, in
which a hankering which cannot be fulfilled may pro ve itself a torture. A
more ordinary case is that of a man who has no part icular vices, such as
drink or sensuality, but yet has been attached enti rely to things of the
physical world, and has lived a life devoted to bus iness or to aimless
social functions. For him the astral world is a pla ce of weariness; the
only thing for which he craves are no longer possib le for him, for in the
astral world there is no business to be done, and, though he may have as
much companionship as he wishes, society is now for  him a very different
matter, because all the pretences upon which it is usually based in this
world are no longer possible.

These cases, however, are only the few, and for mos t people the state after
death is much happier than life upon earth. The fir st feeling of which the
dead man is usually conscious is one of the most wo nderful and delightful
freedom. He has absolutely nothing to worry about, and no duties rest upon
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him, except those which he chooses to impose upon h imself. For all but a
very small minority, physical life is spent in doin g what the man would
much rather not do; but he has to do it in order to  support himself or his
wife and family. In the astral world no support is necessary; food is no
longer needed, shelter is not required, since he is  entirely unaffected by
heat or cold; and each man by the mere exercise of his thought clothes
himself as he wishes. For the first time since earl y childhood the man is
entirely free to spend the whole of his time in doi ng just exactly what he
likes.

His capacity for every kind of enjoyment is greatly  enhanced, if only that
enjoyment does not need a physical body for its exp ression. If he loves the
beauties of Nature, it is now within his power to t ravel with great
rapidity and without fatigue over the whole world, to contemplate all its
loveliest spots, and to explore its most secret rec esses. If he delights in
art, all the world's masterpieces are at his dispos al. If he loves music,
he can go where he will to hear it, and it will now  mean much more to him
than it has ever meant before; for though he can no  longer hear the
physical sounds, he can receive the whole effect of  the music into himself
in far fuller measure than in this lower world. If he is a student of
science, he can not only visit the great scientific  men of the world, and
catch from them such thoughts and ideas as may be w ithin his comprehension,
but also he can undertake researches of his own int o the science of this
higher world, seeing much more of what he is doing than has ever before
been possible to him. Best of all, he whose great d elight in this world has
been to help his fellow men will still find ample s cope for his
philanthropic efforts.

Men are no longer hungry, cold, or suffering from d isease in this astral
world; but there are vast numbers who, being ignora nt, desire
knowledge--who, being still in the grip of desire f or earthly things, need
the explanation which will turn their thought to hi gher levels--who have
entangled themselves in a web of their own imaginin gs, and can be set free
only by one who understands these new surroundings and can help them to
distinguish the facts of the world from their own i gnorant
misrepresentation of them. All these can be helped by the man of
intelligence and of kindly heart. Many men arrive i n the astral world in
utter ignorance of its conditions, not realizing at  first that they are
dead, and when they do realize it fearing the fate that may be in store for
them, because of false and wicked theological teach ing. All of these need
the cheer and comfort which can only be given to th em by a man of common
sense who possesses some knowledge of the facts of Nature.

There is thus no lack of the most profitable occupa tion for any man whose
interests during his physical life have been ration al; nor is there any
lack of companionship. Men whose tastes and pursuit s are similar drift
naturally together there just as they do here; and many realms of Nature,
which during our physical life are concealed by the  dense veil of matter,
now lie open for the detailed study of those who ca re to examine them.

To a large extent people make their own surrounding s. We have already
referred to the seven subdivisions of this astral w orld. Numbering these
from the highest and least material downwards, we f ind that they fall
naturally into three classes--divisions one, two an d three forming one such
class, and four, five and six another; while the se venth and lowest of all
stands alone. As I have said, although they all int erpenetrate, their
substance has a general tendency to arrange itself according to its
specific gravity, so that most of the matter belong ing to the higher
subdivisions is found at a greater elevation above the surface of the earth
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than the bulk of the matter of the lower portions.

Hence, although any person inhabiting the astral wo rld can move into any
part of it, his natural tendency is to float at the  level which corresponds
with the specific gravity of the heaviest matter in  his astral body. The
man who has not permitted the rearrangement of the matter of his astral
body after death is entirely free of the whole astr al world; but the
majority, who do permit it, are not equally free--n ot because there is
anything to prevent them from rising to the highest  level or sinking to the
lowest, but because they are able to sense clearly only a certain part of
that world.

I have described something of the fate of a man who  is on the lowest level,
shut in by a strong shell of coarse matter. Because  of the extreme
comparative density of that matter he is conscious of less outside of his
own subdivision than a man at any other level. The general specific gravity
of his own astral body tends to make him float belo w the surface of the
earth. The physical matter of the earth is absolute ly non-existent to his
astral senses, and his natural attraction is to tha t least delicate form of
astral matter which is the counterpart of that soli d earth. A man who has
confined himself to that lowest subdivision will th erefore usually find
himself floating in darkness and cut off to a great  extent from others of
the dead, whose lives have been such as to keep the m on a higher level.

Divisions four, five and six of the astral world (t o which most people are
attracted) have for their background the astral cou nterpart of the physical
world in which we live, and all its familiar access ories. Life in the sixth
subdivision is simply like our ordinary life on thi s earth minus the
physical body and its necessities while as it ascen ds through the fifth and
fourth divisions it becomes less and less material and is more and more
withdrawn from our lower world and its interests.

The first, second and third sections, though occupy ing the same space, yet
give the impression of being much further removed f rom the physical, and
correspondingly less material. Men who inhabit thes e levels lose sight of
the earth and its belongings; they are usually deep ly self-absorbed, and to
a large extent create their own surroundings, thoug h these are sufficiently
objective to be perceptible to other men of their l evel, and also to
clairvoyant vision.

This region is the summerland of which we hear in s piritualistic
circles--the world in which, by the exercise of the ir thought, the dead
call into temporary existence their houses and scho ols and cities. These
surroundings, though fanciful from our point of vie w, are to the dead as
real as houses, temples or churches built of stone are to us, and many
people live very contentedly there for a number of years in the midst of
all these thought-creations.

Some of the scenery thus produced is very beautiful ; it includes lovely
lakes, magnificent mountains, pleasant flower garde ns, decidedly superior
to anything in the physical world; though on the ot her hand it also
contains much which to the trained clairvoyant (who  has learned to see
things as they are) appears ridiculous--as, for exa mple, the endeavours of
the unlearned to make a thought-form of some of the  curious symbolic
descriptions contained in their various scriptures.  An ignorant peasant's
thought-image of a beast full of eyes within, or of  a sea of glass mingled
with fire, is naturally often grotesque, although t o its maker it is
perfectly satisfactory. This astral world is full o f thought-created
figures and landscapes. Men of all religions image here their deities and
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their respective conceptions of paradise, and enjoy  themselves greatly
among these dream-forms until they pass into the me ntal world and come into
touch with something nearer to reality.

Every one after death--any ordinary person, that is , in whose case the
rearrangement of the matter of the astral body has been made--has to pass
through all these subdivisions in turn. It does not  follow that every one
is conscious in all of them. The ordinarily decent person has in his astral
body but little of the matter of its lowest portion --by no means enough to
construct a heavy shell. The redistribution puts on  the outside of the body
its densest matter; in the ordinary man this is usu ally matter of the sixth
subdivision, mixed with a little of the seventh, an d so he finds himself
viewing the counterpart of the physical world.

The ego is steadily withdrawing into himself, and a s he withdraws he leaves
behind him level after level of this astral matter.  So the length of the
man's detention in any section of the astral world is precisely in
proportion to the amount of its matter which is fou nd in his astral body,
and that in turn depends upon the life he has lived , the desires he has
indulged, and the class of matter which by so doing  he has attracted
towards him and built into himself. Finding himself  then in the sixth
section, still hovering about the places and person s with which he was most
closely connected while on earth, the average man, as time passes on, finds
the earthly surroundings gradually growing dimmer a nd becoming of less and
less importance to him, and he tends more and more to mould his entourage
into agreement with the more persistent of his thou ghts. By the time that
he reaches the third level he finds that this chara cteristic has entirely
superseded the vision of the realities of the astra l world.

The second subdivision is a shade less material tha n the third, for if the
latter is the summerland of the spiritualists, the former is the material
heaven of the more ignorantly orthodox; while the f irst or highest level
appears to be the special home of those who during life have devoted
themselves to materialistic but intellectual pursui ts, following them not
for the sake of benefiting their fellow men, but ei ther from motives of
selfish ambition or simply for the sake of intellec tual exercise. All these
people are perfectly happy. Later on they will reac h a stage when they can
appreciate something much higher, and when that sta ge comes they will find
the higher ready for them.

In this astral life people of the same nation and o f the same interest tend
to keep together, precisely as they do here. The re ligious people, for
example, who imagine for themselves a material heav en, do not at all
interfere with men of other faiths whose ideas of c elestial joy are
different. There is nothing to prevent a Christian from drifting into the
heaven of the Hindu or the Muhammadan, but he is li ttle likely to do so,
because his interests and attractions are all in th e heaven of his own
faith, along with friends who have shared that fait h with him. This is by
no means the true heaven described by any of the re ligions, but only a
gross and material misrepresentation of it; the rea l thing will be found
when we come to consider the mental world.

The dead man who has not permitted the rearrangemen t of the matter of his
astral body is free of the entire world, and can wa nder all over it at
will, seeing the whole of whatever he examines, ins tead of only a part of
it as the others do. He does not find it inconvenie ntly crowded, for the
astral world is much larger than the surface of the  physical earth, while
its population is somewhat smaller, because the ave rage life of humanity in
the astral world is shorter than the average in the  physical.
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Not only the dead, however, are the inhabitants of this astral world, but
always about one-third of the living as well, who h ave temporarily left
their physical bodies behind them in sleep. The ast ral world has also a
great number of non-human inhabitants, some of them  far below the level of
man, and some considerably above him. The nature-sp irits form an enormous
kingdom, some of whose members exist in the astral world, and make a large
part of its population. This vast kingdom exists in  the physical world
also, for many of its orders wear etheric bodies an d are only just beyond
the range of ordinary physical sight. Indeed, circu mstances not
infrequently occur under which they can be seen, an d in many lonely
mountain districts these appearances are traditiona l among the peasants, by
whom they are commonly spoken of as fairies, good p eople, pixies or
brownies.

They are protean, but usually prefer to wear a mini ature human form. Since
they are not yet individualized, they may be though t of almost as etheric
and astral animals; yet many of them are intellectu ally quite equal to
average humanity. They have their nations and types  just as we have, and
they are often grouped into four great classes, and  called the spirits of
earth, water, fire and air. Only the members of the  last of these four
divisions normally confine their manifestation to t he astral world, but
their numbers are so prodigious that they are every where present in it.

Another great kingdom has its representatives here- -the kingdom of the
angels (called in India the devas). This is a body of beings who stand far
higher in evolution than man, and only the lowest f ringe of their hosts
touches the astral world--a fringe whose constituen t members are perhaps at
about the level of development of what we should ca ll a distinctly good
man.

We are neither the only nor even the principal inha bitants of our solar
system; there are other lines of evolution running parallel with our own
which do not pass through humanity at all, though t hey must all pass
through a level corresponding to that of humanity. On one of these other
lines of evolution are the nature-spirits above des cribed, and at a higher
level of that line comes this great kingdom of the angels. At our present
level of evolution they come into obvious contact w ith us only very rarely,
but as we develop we shall be likely to see more of  them--especially as the
cyclic progress of the world is now bringing it mor e and more under the
influence of the Seventh Ray. This Seventh Ray has ceremonial for one of
its characteristics, and it is through ceremonial s uch as that of the
Church or of Freemasonry that we come most easily i nto touch with the
angelic kingdom.

When all the man's lower emotions have worn themsel ves out--all emotions, I
mean, which have in them any thought of self--his l ife in the astral world
is over, and the ego passes on into the mental worl d. This is not in any
sense a movement in space; it is simply that the st eady process of
withdrawal has now passed beyond even the finest ki nd of astral matter; so
that the man's consciousness is focussed in the men tal world. His astral
body has not entirely disintegrated, though it is i n process of doing so,
and he leaves behind him an astral corpse, just as at a previous stage of
the withdrawal he left behind him a physical corpse . There is a certain
difference between the two which should be noticed,  because of the
consequences which ensue from it.

When the man leaves his physical body his separatio n from it should be
complete, and generally is so; but this is not the case with the much finer
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matter of the astral body. In the course of his phy sical life the ordinary
man usually entangles himself so much in astral mat ter (which, from another
point of view, means that he identifies himself so closely with his lower
desires) that the indrawing force of the ego cannot  entirely separate him
from it again. Consequently, when he finally breaks  away from the astral
body and transfers his activities to the mental, he  loses a little of
himself he leaves some of himself behind imprisoned  in the matter of the
astral body.

This gives a certain remnant of vitality to the ast ral, corpse, so that it
still moves freely in the astral world, and may eas ily be mistaken by the
ignorant for the man himself--the more so as such f ragmentary consciousness
as still remains to it is part of the man, and ther efore it naturally
regards itself and speaks of itself as the man. It retains his memories,
but is only a partial and unsatisfactory representa tion of him. Sometimes
in spiritualistic séances one comes into contact wi th an entity of this
description, and wonders how it is that one's frien d has deteriorated so
much since his death. To this fragmentary entity we  give the name "shade".

At a later stage even this fragment of consciousnes s dies out of the astral
body, but does not return to the ego to whom it ori ginally belonged. Even
then the astral corpse still remains, but when it i s quite without any
trace of its former life we call it a "shell". Of i tself a shell cannot
communicate at a séance, or take any action of any sort; but such shells
are frequently seized upon by sportive nature-spiri ts and used as temporary
habitations. A shell so occupied _can_ communicate at a séance and
masquerade as its original owner, since some of his  characteristics and
certain portions of his memory can be evoked by the  nature-spirit from his
astral corpse.

When a man falls asleep, he withdraws in his astral  body, leaving the whole
of the physical vehicle behind him. When he dies, h e draws out with him the
etheric part of the physical body, and consequently  has usually at least a
moment of unconsciousness while he is freeing himse lf from it. The etheric
double is not a vehicle and cannot be used as such;  so when the man is
surrounded by it, he is for the moment able to func tion neither in the
physical world nor the astral. Some men succeed in shaking themselves free
of this etheric envelope in a few moments; others r est within it for hours,
days or even weeks.

Nor is it certain that, when the man is free from t his, he will at once
become conscious of the astral world. For there is in him a good deal of
the lowest kind of astral matter, so that a shell o f this may be made
around him. But he may be quite unable to use that matter. If he has lived
a reasonably decent life he is little in the habit of employing it or
responding to its vibrations, and he cannot instant ly acquire this habit.
For that reason, he may remain unconscious until th at matter gradually
wears away, and some matter which he _is_ in the ha bit of using comes on
the surface. Such an occlusion, however, is scarcel y ever complete, for
even in the most carefully made shell some particle s of the finer matter
occasionally find their way to the surface, and giv e him fleeting glimpses
of his surroundings.

There are some men who cling so desperately to thei r physical vehicles that
they will not relax their hold upon the etheric dou ble, but strive with all
their might to retain it. They may be successful in  doing so for a
considerable time, but only at the cost of great di scomfort to themselves.
They are shut out from both worlds, and find themse lves surrounded by a
dense grey mist, through which they see very dimly the things of the
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physical world, but with all the colour gone from t hem. It is a terrible
struggle for them to maintain their position in thi s miserable condition,
and yet they will not relax their hold upon the eth eric double, feeling
that that is at least some sort of link with the on ly world that they know.
Thus they drift about in a condition of loneliness and misery until from
sheer fatigue their hold fails them, and they slip into the comparative
happiness of astral life. Sometimes in their desper ation they grasp blindly
at other bodies, and try to enter into them, and oc casionally they are
successful in such an attempt. They may seize upon a baby body, ousting the
feeble personality for whom it was intended, or som etimes they grasp even
the body of an animal. All this trouble arises enti rely from ignorance, and
it can never happen to anyone who understands the l aws of life and death.

When the astral life is over, the man dies to that world in turn, and
awakens in the mental world. With him it is not at all what it is to the
trained clairvoyant, who ranges through it and live s amidst the
surroundings which he finds there, precisely as he would in the physical or
astral worlds. The ordinary man has all through his  life been encompassing
himself with a mass of thought-forms. Some which ar e transitory, to which
he pays little attention, have fallen away from him  long ago, but those
which represent the main interests of his life are always with him, and
grow ever stronger and stronger. If some of these h ave been selfish, their
force pours down into astral matter, and he has exh austed them during his
life in the astral world. But those which are entir ely unselfish belong
purely to his mental body, and so when he finds him self in the mental world
it is through these special thoughts that he is abl e to appreciate it.

His mental body is by no means fully developed; onl y those parts of it are
really in action to their fullest extent which he h as used in this
altruistic manner. When he awakens again after the second death, his first
sense is one of indescribable bliss and vitality--a  feeling of such utter
joy in living that he needs for the time nothing bu t just to live. Such
bliss is of the essence of life in all the higher w orlds of the system.
Even astral life has possibilities of happiness far  greater than anything
that we can know in the dense body; but the heaven- life in the mental world
is out of all proportion more blissful than the ast ral. In each higher
world the same experience is repeated. Merely to li ve in any one of them
seems the uttermost conceivable bliss; and yet, whe n the next one is
reached, it is seen that it far surpasses the last.

Just as the bliss increases, so does the wisdom and  the breadth of view. A
man fusses about in the physical world and thinks h imself so busy and so
wise; but when he touches even the astral, he reali zes at once that he has
been all the time only a caterpillar crawling about  and seeing nothing but
his own leaf, whereas now he has spread his wings l ike the butterfly and
flown away into the sunshine of a wider world. Yet,  impossible as it may
seem, the same experience is repeated when he passe s into the mental world,
for this life is in turn so much fuller and wider a nd more intense than the
astral that once more no comparison is possible. An d yet beyond all these
there is still another life, that of the intuitiona l world, unto which even
this is but as moonlight unto sunlight.

The man's position in the mental world differs wide ly from that in the
astral. There he was using a body to which he was t horoughly accustomed, a
body which he had been in the habit of employing ev ery night during sleep.
Here he finds himself living in a vehicle which he has never used before--a
vehicle furthermore which is very far from being fu lly developed--a vehicle
which shuts him out to a great extent from the worl d about him, instead of
enabling him to see it. The lower part of his natur e burnt itself away
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during his purgatorial life, and now there remain t o him only his higher
and more refined thoughts, the noble and unselfish aspirations which he
poured out during earth-life. These cluster round h im, and make a sort of
shell about him, through the medium of which he is able to respond to
certain types of vibrations in this refined matter.

These thoughts which surround him are the powers by  which he draws upon the
wealth of the heaven-world, and he finds it to be a  storehouse of infinite
extent, upon which he is able to draw just accordin g to the power of those
thoughts and aspirations; for in this world is exis ting the infinite
fullness of the Divine Mind, open in all its limitl ess affluence to every
soul, just in proportion as that soul has qualified  itself to receive. A
man who has already completed his human evolution, who has fully realized
and unfolded the divinity whose germ is within him,  finds the whole of this
glory within his reach; but since none of us has ye t done that, since we
are only gradually rising towards that splendid con summation, it follows
that none of us as yet can grasp that entirety.

But each draws from it and cognizes so much of it a s he has by previous
effort prepared himself to take. Different individu als bring very different
capacities; they tell us in the East that each man brings his own cup, and
some of the cups are large and some are small, but small or large every cup
is filled to its utmost capacity; the sea of bliss holds far more than
enough for all.

A man can look out upon all this glory and beauty o nly through the windows
which he himself has made. Every one of these thoug ht-forms is such a
window, through which response may come to him from  the forces without. If
during his earth-life he has chiefly regarded physi cal things, then he has
made for himself but few windows through which this  higher glory can shine
in upon him. Yet every man who is above the lowest savage must have had
some touch of pure unselfish feeling, even if it we re but once in all his
life, and that will be a window for him now.

The ordinary man is not capable of any great activi ty in this mental world;
his condition is chiefly receptive, and his vision of anything outside his
own shell of thought is of the most limited charact er. He is surrounded by
living forces, mighty angelic inhabitants of this g lorious world, and many
of their orders are very sensitive to certain aspir ations of man and
readily respond to them. But a man can take advanta ge of these only in so
far as he has already prepared himself to profit by  them, for his thoughts
and aspirations are only along certain lines, and h e cannot suddenly form
new lines. There are many directions which the high er thought may
take--some of them personal and some impersonal. Am ong the latter are art,
music and philosophy; and a man whose interest lay along any one of these
lines finds both measureless enjoyment and unlimite d instruction waiting
for him--that is, the amount of enjoyment and instr uction is limited only
by his power of perception.

We find a large number of people whose only higher thoughts are those
connected with affection and devotion. If a man lov es another deeply or if
he feels strong devotion to a personal deity, he ma kes a strong mental
image of that friend or of the deity, and the objec t of his feeling is
often present in his mind. Inevitably he takes that  mental image into the
heaven-world with him, because it is to that level of matter that it
naturally belongs.

Take first the case of affection. The love which fo rms and retains such an
image is a very powerful force--a force which is st rong enough to reach and
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to act upon the ego of his friend in the higher par t of the mental world.
It is that ego that is the real man whom he loves-- not the physical body
which is so partial a representation of him. The eg o of the friend, feeling
this vibration, at once and eagerly responds to it,  and pours himself into
the thought-form, which has been made for him; so t hat the man's friend is
truly present with him more vividly than ever befor e. To this result it
makes no difference whatever whether the friend is what we call living or
dead; the appeal is made not to the fragment of the  friend which is
sometimes imprisoned in a physical body, but to the  man himself on his own
true level; and he always responds. A man who has a  hundred friends can
simultaneously and fully respond to the affection o f every one of them, for
no number of representations on a lower level can e xhaust the infinity of
the ego.

Thus every man in his heaven-life has around him al l the friends for whose
company he wishes, and they are for him always at t heir best, because he
himself makes for them the thought-form through whi ch they manifest to him.
In our limited physical world we are so accustomed to thinking of our
friend as only the limited manifestation which we k now in the physical
world, that it is at first difficult for us to real ize the grandeur of the
conception; when we can realize it, we shall see ho w much nearer we are in
truth to our friends in the heaven-life than we eve r were on earth. The
same is true in the case of devotion. The man in th e heaven-world is two
great stages nearer to the object of his devotion t han he was during
physical life, and so his experiences are of a far more transcendent
character.

In this mental world, as in the astral, there are s even subdivisions. The
first, second and third are the habitat of the ego in his causal body, so
the mental body contains matter of the remaining fo ur only, and it is in
those sections that his heaven-life is passed. Man does not, however, pass
from one to the other of these, as is the case in t he astral world, for
there is nothing in this life corresponding to the rearrangement. Rather is
the man drawn to the level which best corresponds t o the degree of his
development, and on that level he spends the whole of his life in the
mental body. Each man makes his own conditions, so that the number of
varieties is infinite.

Speaking broadly, we may say that the dominant char acteristic observed in
the lowest portion is unselfish family affection. U nselfish it must be, or
it would find no place here; all selfish tinges, if  there were any, worked
out their results in the astral world. The dominant  characteristic of the
sixth level may be said to be anthropomorphical rel igious devotion; while
that of the fifth section is devotion expressing it self in active work of
some sort. All these--the fifth, sixth and seventh subdivisions--are
concerned with the working out of devotion to perso nalities (either to
one's family and friends or to a personal deity) ra ther than the wider
devotion to humanity for its own sake, which finds its expression in the
next section. The activities of this fourth stage a re varied. They can best
be arranged in four main divisions: unselfish pursu it of spiritual
knowledge; high philosophy or scientific thought; l iterary or artistic
ability exercised for unselfish purposes; and servi ce for the sake of
service.

Even to this glorious heaven-life there comes an en d, and then the mental
body in its turn drops away as the others have done , and the man's life in
his causal body begins. Here the man needs no windo ws, for this is his true
home and all his walls have fallen away. The majori ty of men have as yet
but very little consciousness at such a height as t his; they rest dreamily
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unobservant and scarcely awake, but such vision as they have is true,
however limited it may be by their lack of developm ent. Still, every time
they return, these limitations will be smaller, and  they themselves will be
greater; so that this truest life will be wider and  fuller for them.

As this improvement continues, this causal life gro ws, longer and longer,
assuming an ever larger proportion as compared to t he existence at lower
levels. And as he grows, the man becomes capable no t only of receiving but
also of giving. Then indeed is his triumph approach ing, for he is learning
the lesson of the Christ, learning the crowning glo ry of sacrifice, the
supreme delight of pouring out all his life for the  helping of his
fellow-men, the devotion of the self to the all, of  celestial strength to
human service, of all those splendid heavenly force s to the aid of the
struggling sons of earth. That is part of the life that lies before us;
these are some of the steps which even we who are s till so near the bottom
of the golden ladder may see rising above us, so th at we may report them to
those who have not seen as yet, in order that they too may open their eyes
to the unimaginable splendour which surrounds them here and now in this
dull daily life. This is part of the gospel of Theo sophy--the certainty of
this sublime future for all. It is certain because it is here already,
because to inherit it we have only to fit ourselves  for it.

Chapter VII

REINCARNATION

This life of the ego in his own world, which is so glorious and so fully
satisfying for the developed man, plays but a very small part in the life
of the ordinary person, for in his case the ego has  not yet reached a
sufficient stage of development to be awake in his causal body. In
obedience to the law of Nature he has withdrawn int o it, but in doing so he
has lost the sensation of vivid life, and his restl ess desire to feel this
once more pushes him in the direction of another de scent into matter.

This is the scheme of evolution appointed for man a t the present
stage--that he shall develop by descending into gro sser matter, and then
ascend to carry back into himself the result of the  experiences so
obtained. His real life, therefore, covers millions  of years, and what we
are in the habit of calling a life is only one day of this greater
existence. Indeed, it is in reality only a small pa rt of one day; for a
life of seventy years in the physical world is ofte n succeeded by a period
of twenty times that length spent in higher spheres .

Every one of us has a long line of these physical l ives behind him, and the
ordinary man has a fairly long line still in front of him. Each of such
lives is a day at school. The ego puts upon himself  his garment of flesh
and goes forth into the school of the physical worl d to learn certain
lessons. He learns them, or does not learn them, or  partially learns them,
as the case may be, during his schoolday of earth-l ife; then he lays aside
the vesture of the flesh and returns home to his ow n level for rest and
refreshment. In the morning of each new life he tak es up again his lesson
at the point where he left it the night before. Som e lessons he may be able
to learn in one day, while others may take him many  days.

If he is an apt pupil and learns quickly what is ne eded, if he obtains an
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intelligent grasp of the rules of the school, and t akes the trouble to
adapt his conduct to them, his school-life is compa ratively short, and when
it is over he goes forth fully equipped into the re al life of the higher
worlds for which all this is only a preparation. Ot her egos are duller boys
who do not learn so quickly; some of them do not un derstand the rules of
the school, and through that ignorance are constant ly breaking them; others
are wayward, and even when they see the rules they cannot at once bring
themselves to act in harmony with them. All of thes e have a longer
school-life, and by their own actions they delay th eir entry upon the real
life of the higher worlds.

For this is a school in which no pupil ever fails; every one must go on to
the end. He has no choice as to that; but the lengt h of time which he will
take in qualifying himself for the higher examinati ons is left entirely to
his own discretion. The wise pupil, seeing that sch ool-life is not a thing
in itself, but only a preparation for a more glorio us and far wider life,
endeavours to comprehend as fully as possible the r ules of his school, and
shapes his life in accordance with them as closely as he can, so that no
time may be lost in the learning of whatever lesson s are necessary. He
co-operates intelligently with the Teachers, and se ts himself to do the
maximum of work which is possible for him, in order  that as soon as he can
he may come of age and enter into his kingdom as a glorified ego.

Theosophy explains to us the laws under which this school-life must be
lived, and in that way gives a great advantage to i ts students. The first
great law is that of evolution. Every man has to be come a perfect man, to
unfold to the fullest degree the divine possibiliti es which lie latent
within him, for that unfoldment is the object of th e entire scheme so far
as he is concerned. This law of evolution steadily presses him onward to
higher and higher achievements. The wise man tries to anticipate its
demands--to run ahead of the necessary curriculum, for in that way he not
only avoids all collision with it, but he obtains t he maximum of assistance
from its action. The man who lags behind in the rac e of life finds its
steady pressure constantly constraining him--a pres sure which, if resisted,
rapidly becomes painful. Thus the laggard on the pa th of evolution has
always the sense of being hunted and driven by his fate, while the man who
intelligently co-operates is left perfectly free to  choose the direction in
which he shall move, so long as it is onward and up ward.

The second great law under which this evolution is taking place is the law
of cause and effect. There can be no effect without  its cause, and every
cause must produce its effect. They are in fact not  two but one, for the
effect is really part of the cause, and he who sets  one in motion sets the
other also. There is in Nature no such idea as that  of reward or
punishment, but only of cause and effect. Anyone ca n see this in connection
with mechanics or chemistry; the clairvoyant sees i t equally clearly with
regard to the problems of evolution. The same law o btains in the higher as
in the lower worlds; there, as here, the angle of r eflection is always
equal to the angle of incidence. It is a law of mec hanics that action and
reaction are equal and opposite. In the almost infi nitely finer matter of
the higher worlds the reaction is by no means alway s instantaneous; it may
sometimes be spread over long periods of time, but it returns inevitably
and exactly.

Just as certain in its working as the mechanical la w in the physical world
is the higher law, according to which the man who s ends out a good thought
or does a good action receives good in return, whil e the man who sends out
an evil thought or does an evil action, receives ev il in return with equal
accuracy--once more, not in the least a reward or p unishment administered
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by some external will, but simply as the definite a nd mechanical result of
his own activity. Man has learnt to appreciate a me chanical result in the
physical world, because the reaction is usually alm ost immediate and can be
seen by him. He does not invariably understand the reaction in the higher
worlds because that takes a wider sweep, and often returns not in this
physical life, but in some future one.

The action of this law affords the explanation of a  number of the problems
of ordinary life. It accounts for the different des tinies imposed upon
people, and also for the differences in the people themselves. If one man
is clever in a certain direction and another is stu pid, it is because in a
previous life the clever man has devoted much effor t to practise in that
particular direction, while the stupid man is tryin g it for the first time.
The genius and the precocious child are examples no t of the favouritism of
some deity but of the result produced by previous l ives of application. All
the varied circumstances which surrounded us are th e result of our own
actions in the past, precisely as are the qualities  of which we find
ourselves in possession. We are what we have made o urselves, and our
circumstances are such as we have deserved.

There is, however, a certain adjustment or apportio nment of these effects.
Though the law is a natural law and mechanical in i ts operation, there are
nevertheless certain great Angels who are concerned  with its
administration. They cannot change by one feather-w eight the amount of the
result which follows upon any given thought or act,  but they can within
certain limits expedite or delay its action, and de cide what form it shall
take.

If this were not done there would be at least a pos sibility that in his
earlier stages the man might blunder so seriously t hat the results of his
blundering might be more than he could bear. The pl an of the Deity is to
give man a limited amount of free-will; if he uses that small amount well,
he earns the right to a little more next time; if h e uses it badly,
suffering comes upon him as the result of such evil  use, and he finds
himself restrained by the result of his previous ac tions. As the man learns
how to use his free-will, more and more of it is en trusted to him, so that
he can acquire for himself practically unbounded fr eedom in the direction
of good, but his power to do wrong is strictly rest ricted. He can progress
as rapidly as he will, but he cannot wreck his life  in his ignorance. In
the earlier stages of the savage life of primitive man it is natural that
there should be on the whole more of evil than of g ood, and if the entire
result of his actions came at once upon a man as ye t so little developed,
it might well crush the newly evolved powers which are still so feeble.

Besides this, the effects of his actions are varied  in character. While
some of them produce immediate results, others need  much more time for
their action, and so it comes to pass that as the m an develops he has above
him a hovering cloud of undischarged results, some of them good, some of
them bad. Out of this mass (which we may regard for  purposes of analogy
much as though it were a debt owing to the powers o f Nature) a certain
amount falls due in each of his successive births; and that amount, so
assigned, may be thought of as the man's destiny fo r that particular life.

All that it means is that a certain amount of joy a nd a certain amount of
suffering are due to him, and will unavoidably happ en to him; how he will
meet this destiny and what use he will make of it, that is left entirely to
his own option. It is a certain amount of force whi ch has to work itself
out. Nothing can prevent the action of that force, but its action may
always be modified by the application of a new forc e in another direction,



Page 44 of 85

just as is the case in mechanics. The result of pas t evil is like any other
debt; it may be paid in one large cheque upon the b ank of life--by some one
supreme catastrophe; or it may be paid in a number of smaller notes, in
minor troubles and worries; in some cases it may ev en be paid in the small
change of a great number of petty annoyances. But o ne thing is quite
certain--that, in some form or other, paid it will have to be.

The conditions of our present life, then, are absol utely the result of our
own action in the past; and the other side of that statement is that our
actions in this life are building up conditions for  the next one. A man who
finds himself limited either in powers or in outer circumstances may not
always be able to make himself or his conditions al l that he would wish in
this life; but he can certainly secure for the next  one whatever he
chooses.

Man's every action ends not with himself, but invar iably affects others
around him. In some cases this effect may be compar atively trivial, while
in others it may be of the most serious character. The trivial results,
whether good or bad, are simply small debits or cre dits in our account with
Nature; but the greater effects, whether good or ba d, make a personal
account which is to be settled with the individual concerned.

A man who gives a meal to a hungry beggar, or cheer s him by a kindly word,
will receive the result of his good action as part of a kind of general
fund of Nature's benefits; but one who by some good  action changes the
whole current of another man's life will assuredly have to meet that same
man again in a future life, in order that he who ha s been benefited may
have the opportunity of repaying the kindness that has been done to him.
One who causes annoyance to another will suffer pro portionately for it
somewhere, somehow, in the future, though he may ne ver meet again the man
whom he has troubled; but one who does serious harm  to another, one who
wrecks his life or retards his evolution, must cert ainly meet his victim
again at some later point in the course of their li ves, so that he may have
the opportunity, by kindly and self-sacrificing ser vice, of
counterbalancing the wrong which he has done. In sh ort, large debts must be
paid personally, but small ones go into the general  fund.

These then are the principal factors which determin e the next birth of the
man. First acts the great law of evolution, and its  tendency is to press
the man into that position in which he can most eas ily develop the
qualities which he most needs. For the purposes of the general scheme,
humanity is divided into great races, called root-r aces, which rule and
occupy the world successively. The great Aryan or I ndo-Caucasian race,
which at the present moment includes the most advan ced of Earth's
inhabitants, is one of these. That which came befor e it in the order of
evolution was the Mongolian race, usually called in  Theosophical books
Atlantean because the continent from which it ruled  the world lay where now
roll the waters of the Atlantic ocean. Before that came the Negroid race,
some of whose descendants still exist, though by th is time much mingled
with offshoots of later races. From each of these g reat root-races there
are many offshoots which we call sub-races--such, f or example, as the Roman
races or the Teutonic; and each of the sub-races in  turn divides itself
into branch-races, such as the French and the Itali ans, the English and the
Germans.

These arrangements are made in order that for each ego there may be a wide
choice of varying conditions and surroundings. Each  race is especially
adapted to develop within its people one or other o f the qualities which
are needed in the course of evolution. In every nat ion there exist an
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almost infinite number of diverse conditions, riche s and poverty, a wide
field of opportunities or a total lack of them, fac ilities for development
or conditions under which development is difficult or well-nigh impossible.
Amidst all these infinite possibilities the pressur e of the law of
evolution tends to guide the man to precisely those  which best suit his
needs at the stage at which he happens to be.

But the action of this law is limited by that other  law of which we spoke,
the law of cause and effect. The man's actions in t he past may not have
been such as to deserve (if we may put it so) the b est possible
opportunities; he may have set in motion in his pas t certain forces the
inevitable result of which will be to produce limit ations; and these
limitations may operate to prevent his receiving th at best possible of
opportunities, and so as the result of his own acti ons in the past he may
have to put up with the second best. So we may say that the action of the
law of evolution, which if left to itself would do the very best possible
for every man, is restrained by the man's own previ ous actions.

An important feature in that limitation--one which may act most powerfully
for good or for evil--is the influence of the group  of egos with which the
man has made definite links in the past--those with  whom he has formed
strong ties of love or hate, of helping or of injur y--those souls whom he
must meet again because of connections made with th em in days of long ago.
His relation with them is a factor which must be ta ken into consideration
before it can be determined where and how he shall be reborn.

The Will of the Deity is man's evolution. The effor t of that nature which
is an expression of the Deity is to give the man wh atever is most suitable
for that evolution; but this is conditioned by the man's deserts in the
past and by the links which he has already formed. It may be assumed that a
man descending into incarnation could learn the les sons necessary for that
life in any one of a hundred positions. From half o f these or more than
half he may be debarred by the consequences of some  of his many and varied
actions in the past. Among the few possibilities wh ich remain open to him,
the choice of one possibility in particular may be determined by the
presence in that family or in that neighbourhood of  other egos upon whom he
has a claim for services rendered, or to whom he in  his turn owes a debt of
love.

Chapter VIII

THE PURPOSE OF LIFE

To fulfil our duty in the divine scheme we must try  to understand not only
that scheme as a whole, but the special part that m an is intended to play
in it. The divine outbreathing reached its deepest immersion in matter in
the mineral kingdom, but it reaches its ultimate po int of differentiation
not at the lowest level of materiality, but at the entrance into the human
kingdom on the upward arc of evolution. We have thu s to realize three
stages in the course of this evolution.

(a) The downward arc in which the tendency is towar ds differentiation and
also towards greater materiality. In this stage spi rit is involving itself
in matter, in order that it may learn to receive im pressions through it.
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(b) The earlier part of the upward arc, in which th e tendency is still
towards greater differentiation, but at the same ti me towards
spiritualization and escape from materiality. In th is stage the spirit is
learning to dominate matter and to see it as an exp ression of itself.

(c) The later part of the upward arc, when differen tiation has been finally
accomplished, and the tendency is towards unity as well as towards greater
spirituality. In this stage the spirit, having lear nt perfectly how to
receive impression through matter and how to expres s itself through it, and
having awakened its dormant powers, learns to use t hese powers rightly in
the service of the Deity.

The object of the whole previous evolution has been  to produce the ego as a
manifestation of the Monad. Then the ego in its tur n evolves by putting
itself down into a succession of personalities. Men  who do not understand
this look upon the personality as the self, and con sequently live for it
alone, and try to regulate their lives for what app ears to be its temporary
advantage. The man who understands realizes that th e only important thing
is the life of the ego, and that its progress is th e object for which the
temporary personality must be used. Therefore when he has to decide between
two possible courses he thinks not, as the ordinary  man might: "Which will
bring the greater pleasure and profit to me as a pe rsonality?" but "Which
will bring greater progress to me as an ego?" Exper ience soon teaches him
that nothing can ever be really good for him, or fo r anyone, which is not
good for all, and so presently he learns to forget himself altogether, and
to ask only what will be best for humanity as a who le.

Clearly then at this stage of evolution whatever te nds to unity, whatever
tends to spirituality, is in accord with the plan o f the Deity for us, and
is therefore right for us, while whatever tends to separateness or to
materiality is equally certainly wrong for us. Ther e are thoughts and
emotions which tend to unity, such as love, sympath y, reverence,
benevolence; there are others which tend to disunio n, such as hatred,
jealousy, envy, pride, cruelty, fear. Obviously the  former group are for us
the right, the latter group are for us the wrong.

In all these thoughts and feelings which are clearl y wrong, we recognize
one dominant note, the thought of self; while in al l those which are
clearly right we recognize that the thought is turn ed toward others, and
that the personal self is forgotten. Wherefore we s ee that selfishness is
the one great wrong, and that perfect unselfishness  is the crown of all
virtue. This gives us at once a rule of life. The m an who wishes
intelligently to co-operate with the Divine Will mu st lay aside all thought
of the advantage or pleasure of the personal self, and must devote himself
exclusively to carrying out that Will by working fo r the welfare and
happiness of others.

This is a high ideal, and difficult of attainment, because there lies
behind us such a long history of selfishness. Most of us are as yet far
from the purely altruistic attitude; how are we to go to work to attain it,
lacking as we do the necessary intensity in so many  of the good qualities,
and possessing so many which are undesirable?

Here comes into operation the great law of cause an d effect to which I have
already referred. Just as we can confidently appeal  to the laws of Nature
in the physical world, so may we also appeal to the se laws of the higher
world. If we find evil qualities within us, they ha ve grown up by slow
degrees through ignorance and through self-indulgen ce. Now that the
ignorance is dispelled by knowledge, now that in co nsequence we recognize
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the quality as an evil, the method of getting rid o f it lies obviously
before us.

For each of these vices there is a contrary virtue;  if we find one of them
rearing its head within us, let us immediately dete rmine deliberately to
develop within ourselves the contrary virtue. If a man realizes that in the
past he has been selfish, that means that he has se t up within himself the
habit of thinking of himself first and pleasing him self, of consulting his
own convenience or his pleasure without due thought  of the effect upon
others; let him set to work purposefully to form th e exactly opposite
habit, to make a practice before doing anything of thinking how it will
affect all those around him; let him set himself ha bitually to please
others, even though it be at the cost of trouble or  privation for himself.
This also in time will become a habit, and by devel oping it he will have
killed out the other.

If a man finds himself full of suspicion, ready alw ays to assign evil
motives to the actions of those about him, let him set himself steadily to
cultivate trust in his fellows, to give them credit  always for the highest
possible motives. It may be said that a man who doe s this will lay himself
open to be deceived, and that in many cases his con fidence will be
misplaced. That is a small matter; it is far better  for him that he should
sometimes be deceived as a result of his trust in h is fellows than that he
should save himself from such deception by maintain ing a constant attitude
of suspicion. Besides, confidence begets faithfulne ss. A man who is trusted
will generally prove himself worthy of the trust, w hereas a man who is
suspected is likely presently to justify the suspic ion.

If a man finds in himself the tendency towards avar ice, let him go out of
his way to be especially generous; if he finds hims elf irritable, let him
definitely train himself in calmness; if he finds h imself devoured by
curiosity, let him deliberately refuse again and ag ain to gratify that
curiosity; if he is liable to fits of depression, l et him persistently
cultivate cheerfulness, even under the most adverse  circumstances.

In every case the existence of an evil quality in t he personality means a
lack of the corresponding good quality in the ego. The shortest way to get
rid of that evil and to prevent its reappearance is  to fill the gap in the
ego, and the good quality which is thus developed w ill show itself as an
integral part of the man's character through all hi s future lives. An ego
cannot be evil, but he can be imperfect. The qualit ies which he develops
cannot be other than good qualities, and when they are well defined they
show themselves in each of all his numerous persona lities, and consequently
those personalities can never be guilty of the vice s opposite to these
qualities; but where there is a gap in the ego, whe re there is a quality
undeveloped, there is nothing inherent in the perso nality to check the
growth of the opposite vice; and since others in th e world about him
already possess that vice, and man is an imitative animal, it is quite
probable that it will speedily manifest itself in h im. This vice, however,
belongs to the vehicles only and not to the man ins ide. In these vehicles
its repetition may set up a momentum which is hard to conquer; but if the
ego bestirs himself to create in himself the opposi te virtue, the vice is
cut off at its root, and can no longer exist--neith er in this life nor in
all the lives that are to come.

A man who is trying to evolve these qualities in hi mself will find certain
obstacles in his way--obstacles which he must learn  to surmount. One of
these is the critical spirit of the age--the dispos ition to find fault with
a thing, to belittle everything, to look for faults  in everything and



Page 48 of 85

everyone. The exact opposite of this is what is nee ded for progress. He who
wishes to move rapidly along the path of evolution must learn to see good
in everything--to see the latent Deity in everythin g and in everyone. Only
so can he help those other people--only so can he g et the best out of those
other things.

Another obstacle is the lack of perseverance. We te nd in these days to be
impatient; if we try any plan we expect immediate r esults from it, and if
we do not get them, we give up that plan and try so mething else. That is
not the way to make progress in occultism. The effo rt which we are making
is to compress into one or two lives the evolution which would naturally
take perhaps a hundred lives. That is not the sort of undertaking in which
immediate results are to be expected. We attempt to  uproot an evil habit,
and we find it hard work; why? Because we have indu lged in that practice
for, perhaps, twenty thousand years; one cannot sha ke off the custom of
twenty thousand years in a day or two. We have allo wed that habit to gain
an enormous momentum, and before we can set up a fo rce in the opposite
direction we have to overcome that momentum. That c annot be done in a
moment, but it is absolutely certain that it _will_  be done eventually, if
we persevere, because the momentum, however strong it may be, is a finite
quantity, whereas the power that we can bring to be ar against it is the
infinite power of the human will, which can make re newed efforts day after
day, year after year, even life after life if neces sary.

Another great difficulty in our way is the lack of clearness in our
thought. People in the West are little used to clea r thought with regard to
religious matters. Everything is vague and nebulous . For occult development
vagueness and nebulosity will not do. Our conceptio ns must be clear-cut and
our thought-images definite. Other necessary charac teristics are calmness
and cheerfulness; these are rare in modern life, bu t are absolute
essentials for the work which we are here undertaki ng.

The process of building a character is as scientifi c as that of developing
one's muscles. Many a man, finding himself with cer tain muscles flabby and
powerless takes that as his natural condition, and regards their weakness
as a kind of destiny imposed upon him; but anyone w ho understands a little
of the human body is aware that by continued exerci se those muscles can be
brought into a state of health and the whole body e ventually put in order.
In exactly the same way, many a man finds himself p ossessed of a bad temper
or a tendency to avarice or suspicion or self-indul gence, and when in
consequence of any of these vices he commits some g reat mistake or does
some great harm he offers it as an excuse that he i s a hasty-tempered man,
or that he possesses this or that quality by nature --implying that
therefore he cannot help it.

In this case just as in the other the remedy is in his own hands. Regular
exercise of the right kind will develop a certain m uscle, and regular
mental exercise of the right kind will develop a mi ssing quality in a man's
character. The ordinary man does not realize that h e can do this, and even
if he sees that he can do it, he does not see why h e should, for it means
much effort and much self-repression. He knows of n o adequate motive for
undertaking a task so laborious and painful.

The motive is supplied by the knowledge of the trut h. One who gains an
intelligent comprehension of the direction of evolu tion feels it not only
his interest but his privilege and his delight to c o-operate with it. One
who wills the end wills also the means; in order to  be able to do good work
for the world he must develop within himself the ne cessary strength and the
necessary qualities. Therefore he who wishes to ref orm the world must first
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of all reform himself. He must learn to give up alt ogether the attitude of
insisting upon rights, and must devote himself utte rly to the most earnest
performance of his duties. He must learn to regard every connection with
his fellow-man as an opportunity to help that fello w-man, or in some way to
do him good.

One who studies these subjects intelligently cannot  but realize the
tremendous power of thought, and the necessity for its efficient control.
All action springs from thought, for even when it i s done (as we say)
without thought, it is the instinctive expression o f the thoughts, desires
and feelings which the man has allowed to grow luxu riantly within himself
in earlier days.

The wise man, therefore, will watch his thought wit h the greatest of care,
for in it he possesses a powerful instrument, for t he right use of which he
is responsible. It is his duty to govern his though t, lest it should be
allowed to run riot and to do evil to himself, and to others; it is his
duty also to develop his thought-power, because by means of it a vast
amount of actual and active good can be done. Thus controlling his thought
and his action, thus eliminating from himself all e vil and unfolding in
himself all good qualities, the man presently raise s himself far above the
level of his fellows, and stands out conspicuously among them as one who is
working on the side of good as against evil, of evo lution as against
stagnation.

The Members of the great Hierarchy, in whose hands is the evolution of the
world, are watching always for such men in order th at They may train them
to help in the great work. Such a man inevitably at tracts Their attention,
and They begin to use him as an instrument in Their  work. If he proves
himself a good and efficient instrument, presently They will offer him
definite training as an apprentice, that by helping  Them in the
world-business which They have to do he may some da y become even as They
are, and join the mighty Brotherhood to which They belong.

But for an honour so great as this mere ordinary go odness will not suffice.
True, a man must be good first of all, or it would be hopeless to think of
using him, but in addition to being good he must be  wise and strong. What
is needed is not merely a good man, but a great spi ritual power. Not only
must the candidate have cast aside all ordinary wea knesses but he must have
acquired strong positive qualities before he can of fer himself to Them with
any hope that he will be accepted. He must live no longer as a blundering
and selfish personality, but as an intelligent ego who comprehends the part
which he has to play in the great scheme of the uni verse. He must have
forgotten himself utterly; he must have resigned al l thought of worldly
profit or pleasure or advancement; he must be willi ng to sacrifice
everything, and himself first of all, for the sake of the work that has to
be done. He may be _in_ the world, but he must not be _of_ the world. He
must be careless utterly of its opinion. For the sa ke of helping man he
must make himself something more than man. Radiant,  rejoicing, strong, he
must live but for the sake of others and to be an e xpression of the love of
God in the world. A high ideal, yet not too high; p ossible, because there
are men who have achieved it.

When a man has succeeded in unfolding his latent po ssibilities so far that
he attracts the attention of the Masters of the Wis dom, one of Them will
probably receive him as an apprentice upon probatio n. The period of
probation is usually seven years, but may be either  shortened or lengthened
at the discretion of the Master. At the end of that  time, if his work has
been satisfactory, he becomes what it commonly call ed the accepted pupil.
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This brings him into close relations with his Maste r, so that the
vibrations of the latter constantly play upon him, and he gradually learns
to look at everything as the Master looks at it. Af ter yet another
interval, if he proves himself entirely worthy, he may be drawn into a
still closer relationship, when he is called the so n of the Master.

These three stages mark his relationship to his own  Master only, not to the
Brotherhood as a whole. The Brotherhood admits a ma n to its ranks only when
he has fitted himself to pass the first of the grea t Initiations.

This entry into the Brotherhood of Those who rule t he world may be thought
of as the third of the great critical points in man 's evolution. The first
of these is when he becomes man--when he individual izes out of the animal
kingdom and obtains a causal body. The second is wh at is called by the
Christian "conversion", by the Hindu "the acquireme nt of discrimination",
and by the Buddhist "the opening of the doors of th e mind". That is the
point at which he realizes the great facts of life,  and turns away from the
pursuit of selfish ends in order to move intentiona lly along with the great
current of evolution in obedience to the divine Wil l. The third point is
the most important of all, for the Initiation which  admits him to the ranks
of the Brotherhood also insures him against the pos sibility of failure to
fulfil the divine purpose in the time appointed for  it. Hence those who
have reached this point are called in the Christian  system the "elect", the
"saved" or the "safe", and in the Buddhist scheme " those who have entered
on the stream". For those who have reached this poi nt have made themselves
absolutely certain of reaching a further point also --that of Adeptship, at
which they pass into a type of evolution which is d efinitely Superhuman.

The man who has become an Adept has fulfilled the d ivine Will so far as
this chain of worlds is concerned. He has reached, even already at the
midmost point of the æon of evolution, the stage pr escribed for man's
attainment at the end of it. Therefore he is at lib erty to spend the
remainder of that time either in helping his fellow -men or in even more
splendid work in connection with other and higher e volutions. He who has
not yet been initiated is still in danger of being left behind by our
present wave of evolution, and dropping into the ne xt one--the "æonian
condemnation" of which the Christ spoke, which has been mistranslated
"eternal damnation". It is from this fate of possib le æonian failure--that
is, failure for this age, or dispensation, or life- wave--that the man who
attains Initiation is "safe". He has "entered upon the stream" which now
_must_ bear him on to Adeptship in this present age , though it is still
possible for him by his actions to hasten or delay his progress along the
Path which he is treading.

That first Initiation corresponds to the matriculat ion which admits a man
to a University, and the attainment of Adeptship to  the taking of a degree
at the end of a course. Continuing the simile, ther e are three intermediate
examinations, which are usually spoken of as the se cond, third, and fourth
Initiations, Adeptship being the fifth. A general i dea of the line of this
higher evolution may be obtained by studying the li st of what are called in
Buddhist books "the fetters" which must be cast off --the qualities of which
a man must rid himself as he treads this Path. Thes e are: the delusion of
separateness; doubt or uncertainty; superstition; a ttachment to enjoyment;
the possibility of hatred; desire for life, either in this or the higher
worlds; pride; agitation or irritability; and ignor ance. The man who
reaches the Adept level has exhausted all the possi bilities of moral
development, and so the future evolution which stil l lies before him can
only mean still wider knowledge and still more wond erful spiritual powers.
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Chapter IX

THE PLANETARY CHAINS

The scheme of evolution of which our Earth forms a part is not the only one
in our solar system, for ten separate chains of glo bes exist in that system
which are all of them theatres of somewhat similar progress. Each of these
schemes of evolution is taking place upon a chain o f globes, and in the
course of each scheme its chain of globes goes thro ugh seven incarnations.
The plan, alike of each scheme as a whole and of th e successive incarnation
of its chain of globes, is to dip step by step more  deeply into matter, and
then to rise step by step out of it again.

Each chain consists of seven globes, and both globe s and chains observe the
rule of descending into matter and then rising out of it again. In order to
make this comprehensible let us take as an example the chain to which our
Earth belongs. At the present time it is in its fou rth or most material
incarnation, and therefore three of its globes belo ng to the physical
world, two to the astral world, and two to the lowe r part of the mental
world. The wave of divine Life passes in succession  from globe to globe of
this chain, beginning with one of the highest, desc ending gradually to the
lowest and then climbing again to the same level as  that at which it began.

Let us for convenience of reference label the seven  globes by the earlier
letters of the alphabet, and number the incarnation s in order. Thus, as
this is the fourth incarnation of our chain, the fi rst globe in this
incarnation will be 4A, the second 4B, the third 4C , the fourth (which is
our Earth) 4D, and so on.

These globes are not all composed of physical matte r. 4A contains no matter
lower than that of the mental world; it has its cou nterpart in all the
worlds higher than that, but nothing below it. 4B e xists in the astral
world; but 4C is a physical globe, visible to our t elescopes, and is in
fact the planet which we know as Mars. Globe 4D is our own Earth, on which
the life-wave of the chain is at present in action.  Globe 4E is the planet
which we call Mercury--also in the physical world. Globe 4F is in the
astral world, corresponding on the ascending arc to  globe 4B in the
descent; while globe 4G corresponds to globe 4A in having its lowest
manifestation in the lower part of the mental world . Thus it will be seen
that we have a scheme of globes starting in the low er mental world,
dipping through the astral into the physical and th en rising into the lower
mental through the astral again.

Just as the succession of the globes in a chain con stitutes a descent into
matter and an ascent from it again, so do the succe ssive incarnations of a
chain. We have described the condition of affairs i n the fourth
incarnation; looking back at the third, we find tha t that commences not on
the lower level of the mental world but on the high er. Globes 3A and 3G,
then, are both of higher mental matter, while globe s 3B and 3F are at the
lower mental level. Globes 3C and 3E belong to the astral world, and only
globe 3D is visible in the physical world. Although  this third incarnation
of our chain is long past, the corpse of this physi cal globe 3D is still
visible to us in the shape of that dead planet the Moon, whence that third
incarnation is usually called the lunar chain.
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The fifth incarnation of our chain, which still lie s very far in the
future, will correspond to the third. In that, glob es 5A and 5G will be
built of higher mental matter, globes 5B and 5F of lower mental, globes 5C
and 5E of astral matter, and only globe 5D will be in the physical world.
This planet 5D is of course not yet in existence.

The other incarnations of the chain follow the same  general rule of
gradually decreasing materiality; 2A, 2G, 6A and 6G  are all in the
intuitional world; 2B, 2F, 6B and 6F are all in the  higher part of the
mental world; 2C, 2E, 6C and 6E are in the lower pa rt of the mental world;
2D and 6D are in the astral world. In the same way 1A, 1G, 7A and 7G belong
to the spiritual world; 1B, IF, 7B and 7F are in th e intuitional world; 1C,
1E, 7C and 7E are in the higher part of the mental world; 1D-and 7D are in
the lower part of the mental world.

Thus it will be seen that not only does the life-wa ve in passing through
one chain of globes dip down into matter and rise o ut of it again, but the
chain itself in its successive incarnations does ex actly the same thing.

There are ten schemes of evolution at present exist ing in our solar system,
but only seven of them are at the stage where they have planets in the
physical world. These are: (1) that of an unrecogni zed planet Vulcan, very
near the sun, about which we have very little defin ite information. It was
seen by the astronomer Herschel, but is now said to  have disappeared. We at
first understood that it was in its third incarnati on; but it is now
regarded as possible that it has recently passed fr om its fifth to its
sixth chain, which would account for its alleged di sappearance; (2) that of
Venus, which is in its fifth incarnation, and also therefore, has only one
visible globe; (3) that of the Earth, Mars and Merc ury, which has three
visible planets because it is in its fourth incarna tion; (4) that of
Jupiter, (5) that of Saturn, (6) that of Uranus, al l in their third
incarnations; and (7) that of Neptune and the two u nnamed planets beyond
its orbit, which is in its fourth incarnation, and therefore has three
physical planets as we have.

In each incarnation of a chain (commonly called a c hain-period) the wave of
divine Life moves seven times round the chain of se ven planets, and each
such movement is spoken of as a round. The time tha t the life-wave stays
upon each planet is known as a world-period, and in  the course of a
world-period there are seven great root-races. As h as been previously
explained, these are subdivided into sub-races, and  those again into
branch-races. For convenience of reference we may s tate this in tabular
form:

7 Branch-Races           make   1  Sub-Race
7 Sub-Races              make   1  Root-Race
7 Root-Races             make   1  World-Period
7 World-Periods          make   1  Round
7 Rounds                 make   1  Chain-Period
7 Chain-Periods          make   1  Scheme of Evolut ion
10 Schemes of Evolution  make   1  Our Solar System

It is clear that the fourth root-race of the fourth  globe of the fourth
round of a fourth chain-period would be the central  point of a whole scheme
of evolution, and we find ourselves at the present moment only a little
past that point. The Aryan race, to which we belong , is the fifth root-race
of the fourth globe, so that the actual middle poin t fell in the time of
the last great root-race, the Atlantean. Consequent ly the human race as a
whole is very little more than half-way through its  evolution, and those
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few souls who are already nearing Adeptship, which is the end and crown of
this evolution, are very far in advance of their fe llows.

How do they come to be so far in advance? Partly an d in some cases because
they have worked harder, but usually because they a re older egos--because
they were individualized out of the animal kingdom at an earlier date, and
so have had more time for the human part of their e volution.

Any given wave of life sent forth from the Deity us ually spends a
chain-period in each of the great kingdoms of Natur e. That which in our
first chain was ensouling the first elemental kingd om must have ensouled
the second of those kingdoms in the second chain, i n the third of them in
the Moon-chain, and is now in the mineral kingdom i n the fourth chain. In
the future fifth chain it will ensoul the vegetable  kingdom, in the sixth
the animal, and in the seventh it will attain human ity.

From this it follows that we ourselves represented the mineral kingdom on
the first chain, the vegetable on the second, and t he animal on the lunar
chain. There some of us attained our individualizat ion, and so we were
enabled to enter this Earth-chain as men. Others wh o were a little more
backward did not succeed in attaining it, and so ha d to be born into this
chain as animals for a while before they could reac h humanity.

Not all of mankind, however, entered this chain tog ether. When the lunar
chain came to its end the humanity upon it stood at  various levels. Not
Adeptship, but what is now for us the fourth step o n the Path, was the goal
appointed for that chain. Those who had attained it  (commonly called in
Theosophical literature the Lords of the Moon) had,  as is usual, seven
choices before them as to the way in which they wou ld serve. Only one of
those choices brought them, or rather a few of them , over into this
Earth-chain to act as guides and teachers to the ea rlier races. A
considerable proportion--a vast proportion, indeed- -of the Moon-men had not
attained that level, and consequently had to reappe ar in this Earth-chain
as humanity. Besides this, a great mass of the anim al kingdom of the
Moon-chain was surging up to the level of the indiv idualization, and some
of its members had already reached it, while many o thers had not. These
latter needed further animal incarnations upon the Earth-chain, and for the
moment may be put aside.

There were many classes even among the humanity, an d the manner in which
these distributed themselves over the Earth-chain n eeds some explanation.
It is the general rule that those who have attained  the highest possible in
any chain on any globe, in any root-race, are not b orn into the beginning
of the next chain, globe or race, respectively. The  earlier stages are
always for the backward entities, and only when the y have already passed
through a good deal of evolution and are beginning to approach the level of
those others who had done better, do the latter des cend into incarnation
and join them once more. That is to say, almost the  earlier half of any
period of evolution, whether it be a race, a globe or a chain, seems to be
devoted to bringing the backward people up to nearl y the level of those who
have got on better; then these latter also (who, in  the meantime, have been
resting in great enjoyment in the mental world) des cend into incarnation
along with the others, and they press on together u ntil the end of the
period.

Thus the first of the egos from the Moon who entere d the Earth-chain were
by no means the most advanced. Indeed they may be d escribed as the least
advanced of those who had succeeded in attaining hu manity--the animal-men.
Coming as they did into a chain of new globes, fres hly aggregated, they had
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to establish the forms in all the different kingdom s of Nature. This needs
to be done at the beginning of the first round in a  new chain, but never
after that; for though the life-wave is centred onl y upon one of the seven
globes of a chain at any given time, yet life has n ot entirely departed
from the other globes. At the present moment, for e xample, the life-wave of
our chain is centred on this Earth, but on the othe r two physical globes of
our chain, Mars and Mercury, life still exists. The re is still a
population, human, animal and vegetable, and conseq uently when the
life-wave goes round again to either of those plane ts there will be no
necessity for the creation of new forms. The old ty pes are already there,
and all that will happen will be a sudden marvellou s fecundity, so that the
various kingdoms will quickly increase and multiply , and make a rapidly
increasing population instead of a stationary one.

It was, then, the animal-men, the lowest class of h uman beings of the
Moon-chain, who established the forms in the first round of the
Earth-chain. Pressing closely after them were the h ighest of the lunar
animal kingdom, who were soon ready to occupy the f orms which had just been
made. In the second journey round the seven globes of the Earth-chain, the
animal-men who had been the most backward of the lu nar humanity were
leaders of this terrene humanity, the highest of th e moon-animals making
its less developed grades. The same thing went on i n the third round of the
Earth-chain, more and more of the lunar animals att aining individualization
and joining the human rank, until in the middle of that round on this very
globe D which we call the Earth, a higher class of human beings--the Second
Order of Moon-men--descended into incarnation and a t once took the lead.

When we come to the fourth, our present round, we f ind the First Order of
the Moon-men pouring in upon us--all the highest an d the best of the lunar
humanity who had only just fallen short of success.  Some of those who had
already, even on the Moon, entered upon the Path so on attained its end,
became Adepts and passed away from the Earth. Some few others who had not
been quite so far advanced have attained Adeptship only comparatively
recently--that is, within the last few thousand yea rs, and these are the
Adepts of the present day. We, who find ourselves i n the higher races of
humanity now, were several stages behind Them, but the opportunity lies
before us of following in Their steps if we will.

The evolution of which we have been speaking is tha t of the Ego himself, of
what might be called the soul of man; but at the sa me time there has been
also an evolution to the body. The forms built in t he first round were very
different from any of which we know anything now. P roperly speaking, those
which were made on our physical earth can scarcely be called forms at all,
for they were constructed of etheric matter only, a nd resembled vague,
drifting and almost shapeless clouds. In the second  round they were
definitely physical, but still shapeless and light enough to float about in
currents of wind.

Only in the third round did they begin to bear any kind of resemblance to
man as we know him today. The very methods of repro duction of those
primitive forms differed from those of humanity tod ay, and far more
resembled those which we now find only in very much  lower types of life.
Man in those early days was androgynous, and a defi nite separation into
sexes took place only about the middle of the third  round. From that time
onward until now the shape of man has been steadily  evolving along
definitely human lines, becoming smaller and more c ompact than it was,
learning to stand upright instead of stooping and c rawling, and generally
differentiating itself from the animal forms out of  which it had been
evolved.
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One curious break in the regularity of this evoluti on deserves mention. On
this globe, in this fourth round, there was a depar ture from the
straightforward scheme of evolution. This being the  middle globe of a
middle round, the midmost point of evolution upon i t marked the last moment
at which it was possible for members of what had be en the lunar animal
kingdom to attain individualization. Consequently a  sort of strong effort
was made--a special scheme was arranged to give a f inal chance to as many
as possible. The conditions of the first and second  rounds were specially
reproduced in place of the first and second races-- conditions of which in
the earlier rounds these backward egos had not been  able fully to take
advantage. Now, with the additional evolution, whic h they had undergone
during the third round, some of them were able to t ake such advantage, and
so they rushed in at the very last moment before th e door was shut, and
became just human. Naturally they will not reach an y high level of human
development, but at least when they try again in so me future chain it will
be some advantage to them to have had even this sli ght experience of human
life.

Our terrestrial evolution received a most valuable stimulus from the
assistance given to us by our sister globe, Venus. Venus is at present in
the fifth incarnation of its chain, and in the seve nth round of that
incarnation, so that its inhabitants are a whole ch ain-period and a half in
front of us in evolution. Since, therefore, its peo ple are so much more
developed than ours, it was thought desirable that certain Adepts from the
Venus evolution should be transferred to our Earth in order to assist in
the specially busy time just before the closing of the door, in the middle
of the fourth root-race.

These august Beings have been called the Lords of t he Flame and the
Children of the Fire-mist, and They have produced a  wonderful effect upon
our evolution. The intellect of which we are so pro ud is almost entirely
due to Their presence, for in the natural course of  events the next round,
the fifth, should be that of intellectual advanceme nt, and in this our
present fourth round we should be devoting ourselve s chiefly to the
cultivation of the emotions. We are therefore in re ality a long way in
advance of the programme marked out for us; and suc h advance is entirely
due to the assistance given by these great Lords of  the Flame. Most of Them
stayed with us only through that critical period of  our history; a few
still remain to hold the highest offices of the Gre at White Brotherhood
until the time when men of our own evolution shall have risen to such a
height as to be capable of relieving their august V isitors.

The evolution lying before us is both of the life a nd of the form; for in
future rounds, while the egos will be steadily grow ing in power, wisdom and
love, the physical forms also will be more beautifu l and more perfect than
they have ever yet been. We have in this world at t he present time men at
widely differing stages of evolution, and it is cle ar that there are vast
hosts of savages who are far behind the great civil ized races of the
world--so far behind that it is quite impossible th at they can overtake
them. Later on in the course of our evolution a poi nt will be reached at
which it is no longer possible for those undevelope d souls to advance side
by side with the others, so that it will be necessa ry that a division
should be made.

The proceeding is exactly analogous to the sorting out by a schoolmaster of
the boys in his class. During the school year he ha s to prepare his boys
for a certain examination, and by perhaps the middl e of that school year he
knows quite well which of them will pass it. If he should have in his class
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some who are hopelessly behind the rest, he might r easonably say to them
when the middle period was reached:

"It is quite useless for you to continue with your fellows, for the more
difficult lessons which I shall now have to give wi ll be entirely
unintelligible to you. It is impossible that you ca n learn enough in the
time to pass the examination, so that the effort wo uld only be a useless
strain for you, and meantime you would be a hindran ce to the rest of the
class. It is therefore far better for you to give u p striving after the
impossible, and to take up again the work of the lo wer class which you did
not do perfectly, and then to offer yourselves for this examination along
with next year's class, for what is now impossible for you will then be
easy."

This is in effect exactly what is said at a certain  stage in our future
evolution, to the most backward egos. They drop out  of this year's class
and come along with the next one. This is the "æoni an condemnation" to
which reference was made a little while ago. It is computed that about
two-fifths of humanity will drop out of the class i n this way, leaving the
remaining three-fifths to go on with far greater ra pidity to the glorious
destinies which lie before them.

Chapter X

THE RESULT OF THEOSOPHICAL STUDY

"Members of the Theosophical Society study these tr uths and Theosophists
endeavour to live them." What manner of man then is  the true Theosophist in
consequence of his knowledge? What is the result in  his daily life of all
this study?

Finding that there is a Supreme Power who is direct ing the course of
evolution, and that He is all-wise and all-loving, the Theosophist sees
that everything which exists within this scheme mus t be intended to further
its progress. He realizes that the scripture which tells us that all things
are working together for good, is not indulging in a flight of poetic fancy
or voicing a pious hope, but stating a scientific f act. The final
attainment of unspeakable glory is an absolute cert ainty for every son of
man, whatever may be his present condition; but tha t is by no means all.
Here and at this present moment he is on his way to wards the glory; and all
the circumstances surrounding him are intended to h elp and not to hinder
him, if only they are rightly understood. It is sad ly true that in the
world there is much of evil and of sorrow and of su ffering; yet from the
higher point of view the Theosophist sees that terr ible though this be, it
is only temporary and superficial, and is all being  utilized as a factor in
the progress.

When in the days of his ignorance he looked at it f rom its own level it was
almost impossible to see this; while he looked from  beneath at the under
side of life, with his eyes fixed all the time upon  some apparent evil, he
could never gain a true grasp of its meaning. Now h e raises himself above
it to the higher levels of thought and consciousnes s, and looks down upon
it with the eye of the spirit and understands it in  its entirety, so he can
see that in very truth all is well--not that all wi ll be well at some
remote period, but that even now at this moment, in  the midst of incessant
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striving and apparent evil, the mighty current of e volution is still
flowing, and so all is well because all is moving o n in perfect order
towards the final goal.

Raising his consciousness thus above the storm and stress of worldly life,
he recognizes what used to seem to be evil, and not es how it is apparently
pressing backwards against the great stream of prog ress; but he also sees
that the onward sweep of the divine law of evolutio n bears the same
relation to this superficial evil as does the treme ndous torrent of Niagara
to the fleckings of foam upon its surface. So while  he sympathizes deeply
with all who suffer, he yet realizes what will be t he end of that
suffering, and so for him despair or hopelessness i s impossible. He applies
this consideration to his own sorrows and troubles,  as well as to those of
the world, and therefore one great result of his Th eosophy is a perfect
serenity--even more than that, a perpetual cheerful ness and joy.

For him there is an utter absence of worry, because  in truth there is
nothing left to worry about, since he knows that al l must be well. His
higher Science makes him a confirmed optimist, for it shows him that
whatever of evil there may be in any person or in a ny movement, it is of
necessity temporary, because it is opposed to the r esistless stream of
evolution; whereas whatever is good in any person o r in any movement must
necessarily be persistent and useful, because it ha s behind it the
omnipotence of that current, and therefore it must abide and it must
prevail.

Yet it must not for a moment be supposed that becau se he is so fully
assured of the final triumph of good he remains car eless or unmoved by the
evils which exist in the world around him. He knows  that it is his duty to
combat these to the utmost of his power, because in  doing this he is
working upon the side of the great evolutionary for ce, and is bringing
nearer the time of its ultimate victory. None will be more active than he
in labouring for the good, even though he is absolu tely free from the
feeling of helplessness and hopelessness which so o ften oppresses those who
are striving to help their fellow-men.

Another most valuable result of his Theosophical st udy is the absence of
fear. Many people are constantly anxious or worried  about something or
other; they are fearing lest this or that should ha ppen to them, lest this
or that combination may fail, and so all the while they are in a condition
of unrest; and most serious of all for many is the fear of death. For the
Theosophist the whole of this feeling is entirely s wept away. He realizes
the great truth of reincarnation. He knows that he has often before laid
aside physical bodies, and so he sees that death is  no more than
sleep--that just as sleep comes in between our days  of work and gives us
rest and refreshment, so between these days of labo ur here on earth, which
we call lives, there comes a long night of astral a nd of heavenly life to
give us rest and refreshment and to help us on our way.

To the Theosophist death is simply the laying aside  for a time of this robe
of flesh. He knows that it is his duty to preserve the bodily vesture as
long as possible, and gain through it all the exper ience he can; but when
the time comes for him to lay it down he will do so  thankfully, because he
knows that the next stage will be a much pleasanter  one than this. Thus he
will have no fear of death, although he realizes th at he must live his life
to the appointed end, because he is here for the pu rpose of progress, and
that progress is the one truly momentous matter. Hi s whole conception of
life is different; the object is not to earn so muc h money, not to obtain
such and such a position; the one important thing i s to carry out the
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divine plan. He knows that for this he is here, and  that everything else
must give way to it.

Utterly free also is he from any religious fears or  worries or troubles.
All such things are swept aside for him, because he  sees clearly that
progress towards the highest is the divine Will for  us, that we cannot
escape from that progress, and that whatever comes in our way and whatever
happens to us is meant to help us along that line; that we ourselves are
absolutely the only people who can delay our advanc e. No longer does he
trouble and fear about himself. He simply goes on a nd does the duty which
comes nearest in the best way that he can, confiden t that if he does this
all will be well for him without his perpetual worr ying. He is satisfied
quietly to do his work and to try to help his fello ws in the race, knowing
that the great divine Power behind will press him o nward slowly and
steadily, and do for him all that can be done, so l ong as his face is set
steadfastly in the right direction, so long as he d oes all that he
reasonably can.

Since he knows that we are all part of one great ev olution and all
literally the children of one Father, he sees that the universal
brotherhood of humanity is no mere poetical concept ion, but a definite
fact; not a dream of something which is to be in th e dim distance of
Utopia, but a condition existing here and now. The certainty of this
all-embracing fraternity gives him a wider outlook upon life and a broad
impersonal point of view from which to regard every thing. He realizes that
the true interests of all are in fact identical, an d that no man can ever
make real gain for himself at the cost of loss or s uffering to some one
else. This is not to him an article of religious be lief, but a scientific
fact proved to him by his study. He sees that since  humanity is literally a
whole, nothing which injures one man can ever be re ally for the good of any
other, for the harm done influences not only the do er but also those who
are about him.

He knows that the only true advantage for him is th at benefit which he
shares with all. He sees that any advance which he is able to make in the
way of spiritual progress or development is somethi ng secured not for
himself alone but for others. If he gains knowledge  or self-control, he
assuredly acquires much for himself, yet he takes n othing away from anyone
else, but on the contrary he helps and strengthens others. Cognizant as he
is of the absolute spiritual unity of humanity, he knows that, even in this
lower world, no true profit can be made by one man which is not made in the
name of and for the sake of humanity; that one man' s progress must be a
lifting of the burden of all the others; that one m an's advance in
spiritual things means a very slight yet not imperc eptible advance to
humanity as a whole; that every one who bears suffe ring and sorrow nobly in
his struggle towards the light is lifting a little of the heavy load of the
sorrow and suffering of his brothers as well.

Because he recognizes this brotherhood not merely a s a hope cherished by
despairing men, but as a definite fact following in  scientific series from
all other facts; because he sees this as an absolut e certainty, his
attitude towards all those around him changes radic ally. It becomes a
posture ever of helpfulness, ever of the deepest sy mpathy, for he sees that
nothing which clashes with their higher interests c an be the right thing
for him to do, or can be good for him in any way.

It naturally follows that he becomes filled with th e widest possible
tolerance and charity. He cannot but be always tole rant, because his
philosophy shows him that it matters little what a man believes, so long as
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he is a good man and true. Charitable also he must be, because his wider
knowledge enables him to make allowances for many t hings which the ordinary
man does not understand. The standard of the Theoso phist as to right and
wrong is always higher than that of the less instru cted man, yet he is far
gentler than the latter in his feeling towards the sinner, because he
comprehends more of human nature. He realizes how t he sin appeared to the
sinner at the moment of its commission, and so he m akes more allowances
than is ever made by the man who is ignorant of all  this.

He goes further than tolerance, charity, sympathy; he feels positive love
towards mankind, and that leads him to adopt a posi tion of watchful
helpfulness. He feels that every contact with other s is for him an
opportunity, and the additional knowledge which his  study has brought to
him enables him to give advice or help in almost an y case which comes
before him. Not that he is perpetually thrusting hi s opinions upon other
people. On the contrary, he observes that to do thi s is one of the
commonest mistakes made by the uninstructed. He kno ws that argument is a
foolish waste of energy, and therefore he declines to argue. If anyone
desires from him explanation or advice he is more t han willing to give it,
yet he has no sort of wish to convert anyone else t o his own way of
thinking.

In every relation of life this idea of helpfulness comes into play, not
only with regard to his fellowmen but also in conne ction with the vast
animal kingdom which surrounds him. Units of this k ingdom are often brought
into close relation with man, and this is for him a n opportunity of doing
something for them. The Theosophist recognizes that  these are also his
brothers, even though they may be younger brothers,  and that he owes a
fraternal duty to them also--so to act and so to th ink that his relation
with them shall be always for their good and never for their harm.

Pre-eminently and above all, this Theosophy is to h im a doctrine of common
sense. It puts before him, as far as he can at pres ent know them, the facts
about God and man and the relations between them; t hen he proceeds to take
these facts into account and to act in relation to them with ordinary
reason and common sense. He regulates his life acco rding to the laws of
evolution which it has taught him, and this gives h im a totally different
standpoint, and a touchstone by which to try everyt hing--his own thoughts
and feelings, and his own actions first of all, and  then those things which
come before him in the world outside himself.

Always he applies this criterion: Is the thing righ t or wrong, does it help
evolution or does it hinder it? If a thought or a f eeling arises within
himself, he sees at once by this test whether it is  one he ought to
encourage. If it be for the greatest good of the gr eatest number then all
is well; if it may hinder or cause harm to any bein g in its progress, then
it is evil and to be avoided. Exactly the same reas on holds good if he is
called upon to decide with regard to anything outsi de himself. If from that
point of view a thing be a good thing, then he can conscientiously support
it; if not, then it is not for him.

For him the question of personal interest does not come into the case at
all. He thinks simply of the good of evolution as a  whole. This gives him a
definite foothold and the clear criterion, and remo ves from him altogether
the pain of indecision and hesitation. The Will of the Deity is man's
evolution; whatever therefore helps on that evoluti on must be good;
whatever stands in the way of it and delays it, tha t thing must be wrong,
even though it may have on its side all the weight of public opinion and
immemorial tradition.
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Knowing that the true man is the ego and not the bo dy, he sees that it is
the life of the ego only which is really of moment,  and that everything
connected with the body must unhesitatingly be subo rdinated to those higher
interests. He recognizes that this earth-life is gi ven to him for the
purpose of progress, and that that progress is the one important thing. The
real purpose of his life is the unfoldment of his p owers as an ego, the
development of his character. He knows that there m ust be evolvement not
only of the physical body but also of the mental na ture, of the mind and of
the spiritual perceptions. He sees that nothing sho rt of absolute
perfection is expected of him in connection with th is development; that all
power with regard to it is in his own hands; that h e has everlasting time
before him in which to attain this perfection, but that the sooner it is
gained the happier and more useful will he be.

He recognizes his life as nothing but a day at scho ol, and his physical
body as a temporary vesture assumed for the purpose  of learning through it.
He knows at once that this purpose of learning less ons is the only one of
any real importance, and that the man who allows hi mself to be diverted
from that purpose by any consideration whatever is acting with
inconceivable stupidity. To him the life devoted ex clusively to physical
objects, to the acquisition of wealth or fame, appe ars the merest
child's-play--a senseless sacrifice of all that is really worth having for
the sake of a few moments' gratification of the low er part of his nature.
He "sets his affection on things above and not on t hings of the earth", not
only because he sees this to be the right course of  action, but because he
realizes so clearly the valuelessness of these thin gs of earth. He always
tries to take the higher point of view, for he know s that the lower is
utterly unreliable--that the lower desires and feel ings gather round him
like a dense fog, and make it impossible for him to  see anything clearly
from that level.

Whenever he finds a struggle going on within him he  remembers that he
himself is the higher, and that this which is the l ower is not the real
self, but merely an uncontrolled part of one of its  vehicles. He knows that
though he may fall a thousand times on the way towa rds his goal, his reason
for trying to reach it remains just as strong after  the thousandth fall as
it was in the beginning, so that it would not only be useless but unwise
and wrong to give way to despondency and hopelessne ss.

He begins his journey upon the road of progress at once--not only because
he knows that it is far easier for him now than it will be if he leaves the
effort until later, but chiefly because if he makes  the endeavour now and
succeeds in achieving some progress, if he rises th ereby to some higher
level, he is in a position to hold out a helping ha nd to those who have not
yet reached even that step on the ladder which he h as gained. In that way
he takes a part, however humble it may be, in the g reat divine work of
evolution.

He knows that he has arrived at his present positio n only by a slow process
of growth, and so he does not expect instantaneous attainment of
perfection. He sees how inevitable is the great law  of cause and effect,
and that when he once grasps the working of that la w he can use it
intelligently in regard to mental and moral develop ment, just as in the
physical world we can employ for our own assistance  those laws of Nature
the action of which we have learnt to understand.

Understanding what death is, he knows that there ca n be no need to fear it
or to mourn over it, whether it comes to himself or  to those whom he loves.
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It has come to them all often before, so there is n othing unfamiliar about
it. He sees death simply as a promotion from a life  which is more than half
physical to one which is wholly superior, so for hi mself he unfeignedly
welcomes it; and even when it comes to those whom h e loves, he recognizes
at once the advantage for them, even though he cann ot but feel a pang of
regret that he should be temporarily separated from  them so far as the
physical world is concerned. But he knows that the so-called dead are near
him still, and that he has only to cast off for a t ime his physical body in
sleep in order to stand side by side with them as b efore.

He sees clearly that the world is one, and that the  same divine laws rule
the whole of it, whether it be visible or invisible  to physical sight. So
he has no feeling of nervousness or strangeness in passing from one part of
it to another, and no feeling of uncertainty as to what he will find on the
other side of the veil. He knows that in that highe r life there opens
before him a splendid vista of opportunities both f or acquiring fresh
knowledge and for doing useful work; that life away  from this dense body
has a vividness and a brilliancy to which all earth ly enjoyment is as
nothing; and so through his clear knowledge and cal m confidence the power
of the endless life shines out upon all those round  him.

Doubt as to his future is for him impossible, for j ust as by looking back
on the savage he realizes that which he was in the past, so by looking to
the greatest and wisest of mankind he knows what he  will be in the future.
He sees an unbroken chain of development, a ladder of perfection rising
steadily before him, yet with human beings upon eve ry step of it, so that
he knows, that those steps are possible for him to climb. It is just
because of the unchangeableness of the great law of  cause and effect that
he finds himself able to climb that ladder, because  since the law works
always in the same way, he can depend upon it and h e can use it, just as he
uses the laws of Nature in the physical worlds. His  knowledge of this law
brings to him a sense of perspective and shows him that if something comes
to him, it comes because he has deserved it as a co nsequence of actions
which he has committed, of words which he has spoke n, of thought to which
he has given harbour in previous days or in earlier  lives. He comprehends
that all affliction is of the nature of the payment  of a debt, and
therefore when he has to meet with the troubles of life he takes them and
uses them as a lesson, because he understands why t hey have come and is
glad of the opportunity which they give him to pay off something of his
obligation.

Again, and in yet another way, does he take them as  an opportunity, for he
sees that there is another side to them if he meets  them in the right way.
He spends no time in bearing prospective burdens. W hen trouble comes to him
he does not aggravate it by foolish repining but se ts himself to endure so
much of it as is inevitable, with patience and with  fortitude. Not that he
submits himself to it as a fatalist might, for he t akes adverse
circumstances as an incentive to such development a s may enable him to
transcend them, and thus out of long-past evil he b rings forth a seed of
future growth. For in the very act of paying the ou tstanding debt he
develops qualities of courage and resolution that w ill stand him in good
stead through all the ages that are to come.

He is distinguishable from the rest of the world by  his perennial
cheerfulness, his undaunted courage under difficult ies, and his ready
sympathy and helpfulness; yet he is at the same tim e emphatically a man who
takes life seriously, who recognizes that there is much for everyone to do
in the world, and that there is no time to waste. H e knows with utter
certainty that he not only makes his own destiny bu t also gravely affects
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that of others around him, and thus he perceives ho w weighty a
responsibility attends the use of his power.

He knows that thoughts are things and that it is ea sily possible to do
great harm or great good by their means. He knows t hat no man liveth to
himself, for his every thought acts upon others as well; that the
vibrations which he sends forth from his mind and f rom his mental nature
are reproducing themselves in the minds and the men tal natures of other
men, so that he is a source either of mental health  or of mental ill to all
with whom he comes in contact.

This at once imposes upon him a far higher code of social ethics than that
which is known to the outer world, for he knows tha t he must control not
only his acts and his words, but also his thoughts,  since they may produce
effects more serious and more far-reaching than the ir outward expression in
the physical world. He knows that even when a man i s not in the least
thinking of others, he yet inevitably affects them for good or for evil. In
addition to this unconscious action of his thought upon others he also
employs it consciously for good. He sets currents i n motion to carry mental
help and comfort to many a suffering friend, and in  this way he finds a
whole new world of usefulness opening before him.

He ranges himself ever on the side of the higher ra ther than the lower
thought, the nobler rather than the baser. He delib erately takes the
optimistic rather than the pessimistic view of ever ything, the helpful,
rather than the cynical, because he knows that to b e fundamentally the true
view. By looking continually for the good in everyt hing that he may
endeavour to strengthen it, by striving always to h elp and never to hinder,
he becomes ever of greater use to his fellow-men, a nd is thus in his small
way a co-worker with the splendid scheme of evoluti on. He forgets himself
utterly and lives but for the sake of others, reali zing himself as a part
of that scheme; he also realizes the God within him , and learns to become
ever a truer expression of Him, and thus in fulfill ing God's Will, he is
not only blessed himself, but becomes a blessing to  all.
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  guardian 54
  hosts of 11
  Kingdom of 84
  of the law of cause and effect 100

Animals, additional evolution of 131
  are our younger brothers 141
  distinction between man and 40
  domestic 38
  heads of types of 38
  individualization of 38-40
  man's emotions act on 38
  man's thoughts act on 38
  Moon-, came to Earth chain 128
  Moon-, individualize 126, 131
  seven types of 37, 38
  souls of 33

Animal kingdom 31-2, 37, 141

Animal-men of Moon-chain 127-8

Apprentice upon probation 118

Apprentices, to Masters 14-7
  accepted 118
  men may become 18, 116-7
  qualifications necessary for 116-8
  three stages of 118

Aryan root-race 105, 125

Aspects, three, of the Logos 11
  three, of man 11, 41

Astral body, after death 68-71, 73-5, 81, 86
  cell-life of 65
  colours of 56-8
  disintegration of 86
  effect of thought on 51-2
  ego casts off 42, 63
  ego takes an 42, 61
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  entity occupying 66-72
  is bridge to mental body 58
  man in his, during sleep 62, 71
  matter of, is in constant motion 70
  never fatigued 62
  no separate senses in 69-70
  of animal 32
  of group-soul 32
  permanent colours of 58
  reacts on causal body 47
  reacts on mental body 47
  shape of 56, 61
  shell around 68, 70, 78-80, 81
  simile of boiling water 69-70
  size of 56
  temptations caused by 66-8
  vibrations of 56-8, 65-7, 75-6

Astral corpse 86
  counterparts 72-3, 78-80
  entity 66-8
  shell 68, 78-81, 86-7
  shell, result of 70
  vitality of 86-7

Astral globe of Earth 26-7, 71-2
  globe of Moon 26-7
  globes of Earth-chain 122

Astral matter, arrangement of 71-3
  attracts mental matter 60
  physical body attracts 60
  vibrations of 24

Astral sight 68-9

Astral world, the appearance of 71, 78-83
  death in 89
  delights of 76-8
  descent of ego to 42-3
  extent of 26-7, 71
  inhabitants of 83
  the, is the home of emotions 71
  is the home of lower thoughts 71
  life period in, after death 43, 64-5, 81
  man in, during sleep 62, 70
  man's freedom in 73, 76
  matter, simile of onion 72
  nature spirits in 84
  no measurement of time in 75
  non-human inhabitants of 84
  of Moon 27
  scenery of 77, 81
  second outpouring enters 30
  second outpouring indrawn to 31
  sections of 78-83
  the sixth plane is named 23, 41
  the summerland of 80
  withdrawal of ego from 82
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Astro-mental forms 51, 57

Atlantean root-race 105, 125

Atomic matter 25

Atoms charged with vitality of interpenetrating wor lds 20-1
  physical ultimate 25
  ultimate 19-22

Attainment is certain for all 132

Besant, Dr. 1
  author of _The Ancient Wisdom_ 1

Birth of man, factors determining 104-5

Blavatsky, H.P. 14
  author of _Isis Unveiled_ 15
  was a founder of the T.S. 14
  was an apprentice to a Master 14

Bliss of the higher worlds 89-91

Books, oriental sacred 18

Brain, connection with astral body 59
  connection with ego 59
  connection with mental body 49
  etheric part of 62

Branch-races 104-5, 125

Bridges to ego 59, 61

Brotherhood, the Great, of Adepts 12-4, 116-9, 132
  entry into 119
  Great White, the 12
  Head of 12
  Lords of the Flame hold highest office in 132
  man may join in 116

Brotherhood of humanity, the universal 138-9

Bubbles in space 19-21
  aggregations of 19-22, 23-4
  form material of nebula 19

Casual body, the, abstract thoughts arouse 46
  appearance of 45-9
  bad qualities do not affect 47, 58
  colours in 46-8
  composition of 45
  is the vehicle of ego 42
  life in 95-6
  mental body reacts upon 58
  of Adept 45, 48
  of developed man 48
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  of primitive man 46
  of saint 48
  of savage 48
  only good affects 47, 58
  permanent vehicle of ego 45
  unselfish emotions arouse 47

Cause and effect, law of 100-7
  adjustment of 101
  angels connected with 101
  cannot be modified 101
  exactness of 100-1
  explains problems of life 100-1

Cause and effect, is universal 100
  simile of debts and 102-7

Cell-life of astral body 65
  of mental body 65
  of physical body 65

Centres of force 60

Ceremonial, angels approach men through 85

Chain, a, consists of seven rounds 124
  life-wave of a 121, 123-5
  lunar, the 123, 126-7
  periods 125

Chains of globes 121
  descent of, into matter 121-4
  incarnation of 121-5

Character and simile of muscles 114
  how, is formed 111-5

Chemical elements 21, 28

Children of the Fire-mist 131
  (also see Lords of Flame)

Christ, the, learning the lesson of 96
  spoke of the "æonian condemnation" 119, 133

Church, the angels approach men through 85

Clairvoyant sight 46
  character seen by 50
  force-centres seen by 60

Colours of astral body 56-8
  of causal body 46-8
  of mental body 48
  of thoughts 54

Consciousness, development of 45-6
  of developed man 62-3
  states of 64
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Corpse, astral 86
  physical 86
  the Moon is a 123

Counterparts, astral 73-4
  of globes 122

Crookes, Sir William 22

Dead, the, can be helped 77-9
  can continue studies 77
  can help their fellowmen 77
  communicate with living 74
  cravings of the 75-7
  first feeling of 76
  friends of, in mental world 93-4
  have no measurement of time 75
  in astral world 73-89
  in mental world 89-95
  in the three sections of astral world 74-5, 78-83
  most of, are happy 76
  period in astral world, 64-5, 82
  period in mental world 64
  relation of, to Earth 73-4
  some seize other bodies 88
  thought-creations of 80
  what they see 73

Death, a second 63, 89
  artists after 77
  average men after 64-5
  character not changed by 74
  conditions of life after 74
  cultured men after 65
  etheric double at 87
  happiness after 74, 76
  in astral world 68, 89
  lovers of music after 77
  misery after 75
  philanthropists after 77
  primitive men after 63
  sensualists after 75-6
  spiritual men after 65
  students of science after 77
  what is 3, 63, 137, 144

Deity (see Solar Deity)

Demons, tempting 53, 67

Departments of the world 11

Devas, hosts of 11
 (also see Angels)

Discrimination 118

Divine Life 29
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  ensouls matter 29-40
  responds to vibrations 33

Divine world, extent of 26-7
  first plane named 23, 41
  "Door, shutting the" 131

Dreams 62

Earth, Adepts from Venus come to 131
  astral globe of 26-7
  -chain 121
  first men of the 125-30
  nature spirits of the 85
  purpose of life on 142

Earth-chain, the 121
  animal-men build early
  forms on 127-8
  explained 121-4
  incarnation of 122-5
  Moon-animals come to 128

Education, department of 11-2

Ego, the, assumes bodies 42, 61
  bridges of to physical body 58, 61
  connection of, with brain 59
  desire of, for vivid life 97
  drops lower bodies 43
  ensouls fragment of group-soul 42
  fills mental images of himself 93
  gains qualities 43
  habitat of 94
  is a part expression of Monad 61
  is the manifestation of the triple Spirit in man 42
  life of, in causal body 95-7
  life of, in lower bodies 63-4
  lives for millions of years 97
  loses part of his life sometimes 86
  object of descent of 45, 98
  only good affects 47-8, 58, 112
  origin of 39, 109
  passes to mental world 85
  remembers past lives 44
  sheaves of 61
  sight of 45
  the, simile of day at school and 98
  succession of personalities of 109
  withdraws from astral plane 82

Elemental kingdoms, the three 29-30
  seven types of each of 37

Elemental creatures 37

Elements, chemical 21, 28
  proto- 21
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Emotions affect life after death 64, 67-8
  of the living react on the dead 74
  selfish and unselfish 110
  should be developed in
  fourth round 131
  the home of the 71

Emotional world (see astral world)

Entity, astral body 66-8

Etheric, bodies of early humanity 129
  bodies of nature spirits 84
  matter 25

Etheric double, the 59
  at death 87-8
  force-centres in 60
  is a bridge 59
  is not a vehicle 87-8
  some dead cling to 88
  vitality flows through 59

Evil, is transitory 48, 58, 135-6
  is utilized for progress 135
  man's powers of, are
  restricted 102
  simile of Niagara Falls, and 135

Evolution, additional, for animals 131
  advanced state of 131
  animal 31-40
  break in regularity of 130
  central point of 125, 130
  early stages of, for backward entities 127
  examining scenes of early 3
  is the Will of the Deity 11, 142
  ladder of 17
  man restrains law of 105
  mineral 30-1
  object of human 99
  of human forms 129-30
  of life 28-40
  other schemes of 121, 123
  pressure of 99, 105
  resistless stream of 136
  scheme of, a 32, 122-5
  summit of human 13
  super-human 13, 119
  Theosophy explains laws of 99
  three stages of 108-9
  vegetable 30-1

Eye-brows, force-centre between 60

Failure is impossible 5

Fairies (see Nature-spirits)
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'Fetters' to be cast off 120

Fire-mist, Children of the 131

Fire, nature-spirits of 84
  Sparks of divine 10, 41, 61

Flame, Lords of the 131

Fohat 19

Forces, the higher, Adepts' knowledge of 14

Force-centres 60

Founder of each race 11

Founders of the Theosophical Society 14

Fragment of life of the Logos 9
  of group-soul 39, 42
  of the Monad 61

Freemasonry, angels approach men through 85

Free-will 99

Free-will, limitation of unbounded 102-3

_Genesis of Elements, The_ 22

Globe, astral, of Earth 27
  astral of, Moon 27
  mental 27

Globes, chains of 121
  seven, of Earth-chain 122-3
  'God is Love' 10
  Word of 9
  (see also Solar Deity)

Group of egos 106

Group-soul, fragment, from, is ensouled 39-42
  of domestic animals 38-40
  numbers of bodies attached to one 34-7
  Spark hovers over 40

Group-souls 36-9
  seven types of 37
  simile of bucket of water and 34-6

Guardian angel 54

Head, force-centre in 60
  of each race 11
  of human evolution 11
  of religion and education 11-2
  of the White Brotherhood 14
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Heart, force-centre in 60

Heaven, is a state of consciousness 64
  simile of capacity of cups and 91-2
  varying capacities of men in 91-2

Hell, non-existence of 64, 71, 74, 75

Hierarchy, The 5
  controls the world 5, 13
  Head of 14
  man can join 13
  Members of, watch for helpers 116-7
  Human evolution, beginning of 32-8
  division of races of 104-5
  the central point in 118-9
  the half-way point of 125
  the summit of 13

Humanity, bodies of early 128-9
  early, was androgynous 130
  races of 11
  receives help from Venus 131
  service of, by thought 53-4
  spiritual unity of 139

Immortal, the soul of man 8

Incarnations of Earth-chain 122-5

Individuality, a permanent 39

Individualization, is the first critical point of m an's life 118
  of animals 37-40
  of Moon-animals 126-7, 130-1

Indo-Caucasian root-race 105

Inhabitants of finer worlds 26

Initiations, the great 118, 119-20
  simile of university degrees 120

Instincts, of animals 35
  of cell-life 65

Intellect is a fifth round development 131

Intelligence in man 42

Intuition in man 23, 42

Intuitional world, the 23, 42
  extent of 27
  Monad manifests in 42
  second outpouring in 33
  third outpouring descends to 39-40
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_Isis Unveiled_ 15

Jupiter, the planet 124

King of the World, The 11

Kingdom, animal 30-1, 37-9
  first elemental 29
  mineral 30-3, 40
  of angels 84-5
  of nature-spirits 84-5
  second elemental 30
  seven types of each 38
  third elemental 30
  vegetable 30-1, 38

Kingdoms of nature ensouled by life-waves 38, 126
  the elemental 29-30
  the seven, of nature 28, 38-9

Koilon 18

Ladder of evolution, the 17, 145
  golden 96
  rungs of 17

Law, the, of evolution 99, 104-5
  of cause and effect 100-7

Laws, the immutable 8

Liberated man 5-6

Life, cell- 65-6
  conditions of, after death 74
  divine 23, 29, 121
  man's continuous 63
  the purpose of 98-9, 108-20

Life-waves, the 28-40
  constant-successions of 32
  ensoul the kingdoms of nature 33, 37
  of chains 121-2, 123-5
  two stages of 29

Life-wave, the, now centred on Earth 128
  period of, in each kingdom 38-9

Logos, the (see Solar Deity)

Lords of the Flame, assistance given by 132
  come to Earth 131
  some still remain on Earth 132
  of the Moon 126

'Love, God is' 10

Lunar-chain (see Moon-chain)
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Man, after death 63-96
  can kill out vices 110-5
  conflict of interest between, and his vehicles 66
  constitution of 41-62
  distinction between animals and 40
  during sleep 61-2, 70, 74
  early, was androgynous 130
  evolves through different races 104-5
  exists in other worlds 2-3, 42-3
  factors determining birth of 104-5
  free will of 99-100, 102
  has latent powers 2
  has many lives 2-4, 42
  has powers of evil restricted 102
  has several bodies 2-3, 42
  is always affecting others 138-9, 147
  is a Monad 42
  is a soul 2-3
  is a Spark of divine Fire 41
  is divine in origin 3
  is his own law-giver 8
  is immortal 8
  is influenced by his astral body-entity 68
  is not changed by death 74
  is separate from animal kingdom 28
  is the outcome of his past 44-5
  learns to use his powers in service 108-9
  liberated 5-6
  makes his own destiny 147
  may be apprenticed to a Master 14-5, 117
  past history of 2-3
  physical body of, is evolved from animal forms 13 0
  reaps result of his action 100-1
  represents mineral kingdom of first chain 126
  the Triple Spirit in 41
  the triumph of 96
  three aspects of 11, 41-2
  why, does not remember past lives 44
  (also see primitive man and savages)

Mars, the planet 122, 124
  life exists on 128

Master, son of a 118
  the 13-7
  are Adepts Who take apprentices 14
  take apprentices 14-7, 117-8
  the great knowledge of 14
  "Their world" 15

Matter, all, is living 30, 65
  astral 15, 26, 31, 43, 51, 66-7
  atomic 25
  different densities of 20, 25
  etheric 25, 59
  formation of root- 18-9
  intermingling of 21
  mental 23, 27, 29, 33, 42
  molecules of 24-5
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  power of attraction of 60
  root- 81

Matter, seven types of 21, 24
  starry 24
  sub-atomic 25
  sub-divisions of 24-5
  super-etheric 25
  the senses respond to vibrations in 26
  ultimate 18-21
  vibrations of 24-6, 33, 44-7
  whirling sphere of, a 19-21

Memory of nature 3
  of past lives 44

Men, backward, drop out 132-3
  bodies of first Earth-chain 129-30
  first, of Earth-chain 126-7
  Moon- 126-9

Mental, globe 26-7
  globes of Earth-chain 122
  images of friends 93-4
  shell 53, 91
  warts 49
  (also see mental world)

Mental body, the, after death 90-1
  bridge from, to physical body 58
  cell-life of 65
  composition of 48
  connection of brain with 49
  description of 48-9, 60-1
  effect of prejudice upon 49
  effect of thoughts upon 48-51
  expresses concrete thoughts 48
  reacts on causal body 58
  shell 53, 91
  sight of 50-1
  striations in 49-50
  the astral body reacts upon 58
  the dead are unused to 90-1
  the ego casts aside his 43-4, 63
  the ego takes a 42-3
  the memory of 44-5
  thoughts shown as colours in 48-50
  vibrations of 50, 53-4
  warts on 49

Mental matter, globe of 26-7
  the causal body is built of 45
  the mind is built of 23
  vibrations of 24

Mental world, average life in, after death 64-5
  bliss of 90
  effect of higher thought in 92-3
  ego formed in higher 39
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  extent of 27
  formation of 20-3
  friends of dead in 93-4
  higher 29-30, 33, 39-42
  levels of 94
  lower 29-30
  man in, after death 63-4, 89-95
  the fifth plane named 24-41
  the Monad manifests in higher 42
  the second outpouring descends to 29-30
  wealth of 91

Mercury, the planet 122, 124
  life exists on 128

Mind, the divine 91
  the, of man 23
  (also see mental body)

Mineral, the kingdom 30-1, 37, 108, 126
  man represents, of first chain 126
  seven types of 37
  the first out-pouring ensouls 30

Ministers in charge of departments 11
  the seven, of Solar Deity 11

Monad, the, descent of 41

Monad, origin of 41, 61

Monads, the home of human, 23, 41

Monadic world, the, extent of 27
  man belongs to 41
  the second plane named 23, 41-2

Mongolian root-race 105

Moon, the, astral globe of 27, 71
  human goal on 126
  individualization on 125
  is a corpse 123
  Lords of the 126

Moon-animals 126-7
  individualize on Earth 128-9

Moon-chain, animal-men of 127-8
  human goal on 126
  men of 126
  men come to Earth-chain 126-9
  was the third incarnation of our chain 123

Moon-men 126-9
  distribution of, on Earth-chain 126-9
  first order of 129
  second order of 129
  some entered the Path 129
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Motive, the, for self-effort 115

Nature, memory of 3
  planes of 7
  seven kingdoms of 28

Nature-spirits, are not individualized 84
  are sometimes seen by men 84
  four classes of 84
  many wear etheric bodies 84
  the kingdom of 84
  where they exist 83-4

Nebula, cooling of 22
  planets formed from 22
  rings of 22
  subsidiary vortices of 22
  vortex of 20

Negroid, the, race 105

Neptune, the planet 124

Nerves, vitality flows along 59

_Occult Chemistry_ 7

_Occult World, The_ 1, 15

Occultism, how to progress in 113-7

Official, pupils of great 11
  representing Solar Deity 11

Officials of the Hierarchy 13

Olcott, Colonel H.S. 14
  a founder of T.S. 14

Oriental sacred books 18

Origin, divine, of man 3, 10, 39-40

Outpouring, the first 20-8
  the second 28-39, 65
  the third 39-40

Path, the, conditions of 15
  fetters to be cast off on 119-20
  fourth step on 126
  Moon-men entered 129
  simile of mountain 5
  steeper 5, 119-20

Peers of Logos 9

Perfect men 5
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Perseverance necessary for progress 113

Personality 61
  the purpose of the 109

Philosophy, Theosophy is a 1

Physical body, attracts astral matter 60
  cells of the 65-6
  during sleep man leaves his 62, 70
  early evolution of the 129-30
  ego, drops his 43, 63

Physical body, ego takes a 43, 61
  etheric part of 59-60
  future perfection of the 132
  of first round 129-30
  of man is evolved from animal forms 130
  requirements of the 59-60

Physical matter, subdivisions of 25
  vibrations of 24, 33

Physical world, the, descent of ego to 42-3
  formation of 21-3, 23-6
  second outpouring enters 30-1
  seven sub-divisions of 25

_Pioneer, The_, Mr. A.P. Sinnett, editor of 15

Planes of nature, the 7
  formation of 20-1
  investigation of 7
  naming of 41

Planets, formation of 22
  future 20
  life on other 128

Planetary chains 121-33

Planetary Spirits, the seven 11
  simile of ganglia and 11

Powers latent in man 2
  are for use in service 109
  observation of history by 3
  observation of other worlds by 2-3

Prejudices shown in mental body, 49

Primitive man, causal body of 46-8
  during sleep 62
  life of, after death 64
  result of action of 102
  types of 37

Principle, undying, in man 8
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Probation, apprentice upon 118
  period of 118

Promptings of lower nature 66-8

Proto-elements 21

Pupils, accepted, of Master 118
  of Great Officials 11
  of Masters 14-7, 116-8
  (see also apprentices)

Purgatory is a state of consciousness 64-5

Quotations from, a French Scientist 18
  a Gnostic Philosopher 10
  a Master 15
  an Eastern Scripture 9
  _The Occult World_ 1

Race, Founder of each 11
  Head of each 11
  of life 99

Races, branch- 105, 125
  man evolves through different 105
  object of 105
  of humanity 14
  root- 105, 125-6
  sub- 105, 125

Ray, the seventh 85

Record, indelible 3

Reincarnation 42-4, 97-107
  desire of ego for 97
  simile of days at school and 98-9
  Theosophy explains 99

Religion, Adepts, Teachers of 12
  department of 12
  Founders of new 11

Religions, have one source 12
  start with basic truths 12
  the sending forth of 11

Reproduction, early methods of 130

Reynolds, Prof. O. 18-9

Right and wrong, the test of 142

Roman races, the 105

Root-matter 18

Root-races 105, 125
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Round, a 125
  first, differs from others 128

Rounds, conditions, of early reproduced in fourth r ound 130-1
  human forms on first three 128-30

Saturn, rings of, simile of 22

Savages, causal bodies of 46-7, 48-9
  during sleep 62
  types of 37

'Saved, The' 119

Scheme of evolution, a 32, 121-2
  central point of 125

School, of philosophy, there is a 1
  of life, none fail in the 98

Séances 87

_Secret Doctrine, The_ 19

Seers can use sight of the ego 46

Senses, the, of astral body 68-9
  respond to vibrations of matter 26

Service, man learns to use his powers in 109
  the joy of 96

Seven, 'bubbles' combine in powers of 20-1, 23
  choices of Lords of the Moon 127-8
  degrees of density of matter 24-5
  force-centres in man's bodies 60
  globes of a chain 121-2
  impulses of force 19-20
  incarnations of chains 121
  interpenetrating worlds 20, 22
  kingdoms of nature 28
  life-waves 33
  Ministers of Solar Deity 11
  Planetary Spirits 11
  sub-divisions of matter 24-5
  sub-divisions of vitality 60
  types of animals 37-9
  types of elemental creatures 37-8
  types of group-souls 37-8
  types of matter 21, 24
  types of men 43
  types of minerals 37
  types of vegetables 37

Sexes, separation of 130

Shade, the 86
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Sheaves of the ego 61

Shell, of astral body 68, 78-80, 81, 86-7
  of thoughts 53, 91

Sight, astral 68-9
  clairvoyant 46
  mental 51
  of ego 46

Simile of, boiling water 69-70
  brick 25
  bucket of water 34-5
  charged battery 53
  cups of varying capacities 91-2
  days at school 97-8, 143
  dense fog 143
  developing muscles 114
  flame in a dark night 14
  ganglia 11
  matter diffused in water 72
  Niagara Falls 135
  onion 72
  overtones of musical notes 58
  path up mountain 5
  payment of a debt 102-4
  rungs of a ladder 17
  Saturn's rings 22
  shutting a door 131
  sorting out school-boys 132
  university degrees 120
  vibrations of a bell 55
  warts 49

Sinnett, Mr. A.P. 1, 15
  author of _The Occult World_ 1, 15
  author of _Esoteric Buddhism_ 1, 15
  editor of _The Pioneer_ 15

Sleep 61-2, 70, 87
  man during 61-2, 70
  the dead are met during 74

Solar Deity, the, a Being higher than 19
  builds His system 9-10, 19
  field of activity of 19
  first Aspect of 39
  fragment of Life of 9-10
  future planets of 19
  impulses of force of 20-1, 28
  is a Trinity 11
  Official representing 11
  Peers of 9
  Plan of 11, 13
  second Aspect of 28, 32, 65
  Self-limitation of 10
  seven Ministers of 11
  seven Planetary Spirits 11
  the King of the World represents 11
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  third Aspect of 20-1, 28
  threefold manifestation of 10

Solar plexus, force-centre, the 60

Solar System, evolutionary table of 125
  formation of 18-27
  inhabitants of the 85
  Logos of a 9
  origin of 19
  ten chains of 121-3

Solar systems, countless 9

Son of Master 118

Soul, the group 33-9, 42
  man is a 2, 33
  of an animal 33-4
  of domestic animals 37-40
  of grasses 31
  of insects 37
  of lions 33-4
  of man 8, 33, 55
  of reptiles 42
  of trees 31
  plant- 33
  World- 33

Space, between atoms 23
  Fohat digs holes in 19
  the æther of 18-9
  worlds not separate in 2

Sparks, of divine Fire 39-40, 61
  of divine Life 23, 29

Spine, force-centre at base of 60

Spirit, and matter 18
  in man 23, 41
  the triple, in man 41-2

Spiritual world, the extent of 26-7
  is the name of third plane 23, 41
  Monads descend to 41

Spleen, the, vitality flows through 60

Stream, those who have entered the 119

Sub-atomic matter 25

Sub-races of humanity 105, 125

Summerland, the, of astral world 80

Sun, vitality comes from the 60
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Super-etheric matter 25

Table of evolution of Solar System 125

Teachers, authority of 16
  of earlier races 126
  of religion 11-2

Tempting demons 53, 67

Test, the, of right and wrong 142

Teutonic sub-race 105

Theosophy, demands no belief 6
  explains reincarnation 99
  explains religions 7
  first popular exposition of 1
  is a philosophy 1
  is a religion 1, 5-7
  is a science 1, 7
  never converts 7
  solves problems of life 4
  statements of, based on observation 6
  tells of past history 3
  the gospel of 96
  the great facts of 8
  what, does for us 134-148

Theosophist, the, cheerfully faces trouble 146
  conception of life of 137
  does not try to convert 140
  has no fear of death 137
  knows the power of thought 147
  relation of, to animals 141
  sees purpose of life 142
  test of right and wrong of 141

Thought, abstract 46
  all actions spring from 116
  concrete 48, 50
  coupled with feeling 51
  -forces after death 63
  is a powerful instrument 116
  necessity for clear 114
  necessity for control of 116
  prolonged 50
  shell of 53

Thoughts, are things 147
  as a power for good 55
  build forms 52
  distance no hindrance to 52
  effect of, after death 63-4, 80
  humanity helped by 54-5
  meaning of colours of 46, 54-7
  meaning of shapes of 54
  on Theosophy 55-60
  others affected by 50-51
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  self-centred 53-4
  selfish and unselfish 110
  transmission of 52

Thought-forms 50-4
  are temporary entities 53
  as guardian angels 54
  as tempting demons 53
  astro-mental 51, 57
  duration of 53-4
  effect on others of 51-2
  move through space 51

Thought images (see Thought-forms)

Three, Aspects of the Logos 10-1
  aspects of man 41
  critical points in man's evolution 117-9
  elemental kingdoms 28-9
  great truths 8
  in One 10
  outpourings 28-39
  Persons 10
  stages of apprenticeship 118
  stages of evolution 108-9

Throat, the force-centre in 60

Time, no measure of, in astral world 75

Trinity of Solar Logos 10

Triple Spirit in man 41-2

Triumph, the, of man 96

Trust begets trust 111

Truth, one in diverse forms 12
  the, is obtainable 12

Truths, basic, of religions 12-3
  the three great 8

Types of, animals 37-8
  elemental creatures 37
  group-souls 37
  life 37
  matter 21
  men 37-9
  minerals 37
  reptiles 37
  vegetables 38

Ultimate atoms 19
  physical atoms 25
  root-matter 18

Ultra-violet light 26-44



Page 84 of 85

Unity, the, of humanity 138-9
  what tends to 109

Universe, the, beginning of 18

Universes, innumerable 9

Universal brotherhood of humanity, the 138

Uranium 22

Uranus, the planet 124

Vegetable, the, kingdom 30-1, 37-8
  seven types of 37

Vehicles, man's conflict of interest with his 66-9

Venus, the planet 124
  Adepts from, come to Earth 131
  stage of evolution of 131

Vibrations, of astral body 56-7, 65-6, 75-6
  of mental body 44
  of thought-forms 53, 55

Vibrations, in matter 24, 33, 59
  causal body affected by 47-9
  ego responds to 45
  life learns to generate 33
  octaves of 24
  the senses respond to 25-6

Vices, belong to the vehicles 112
  how to kill out 110-5

Vitality, circulates along the nerves 59
  of astral corpse 86
  sub-division of 59-60
  what it is 59

Vortices, force-centres appear as 60
  in matter 20
  in nebular 19-22

Vulcan, the planet, was seen by Herschel 124

Warts on mental body 49

Water, nature-spirits of 84

Waves, life- (see life-waves)

Wealth of the heaven world 91

Whirling sphere of matter 19-21
  vortex in 20
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Will, the divine 6, 11
  evolution is 11, 120
  fulfilment of 118

Wisdom, Masters of the (see Masters)

Word of God, the 9

World, departments of the 11
  King of this 11
  -period 124

Worlds, bliss of the higher 89-90
  inhabitants of finer 25-6
  man exists in several 2-3
  of different densities 3
  seven interpenetrating 20, 23-4


